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THE GLOBAL WATER CRISIS: EVALUATING
U.S. STRATEGIES TO ENHANCE ACCESS TO
SAFE WATER AND SANITATION

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 29, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON INTERNATIONAL RELATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:35 a.m. in room
2172, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry J. Hyde (Chair-
man of the Committee) presiding.

Chairman HYDE. The Committee will come to order. This portion
of the testimony is characterized as a briefing. So the Committee
briefing will come to order.

Water-related illnesses claim the life of one child approximately
every 8 to 15 seconds, killing an average of 3,000-5,000 children
a day and up to 5 million people annually. To put it into perspec-
tive for those of us sitting here today, that is the equivalent of full
seating capacity at Yankee Stadium, multiplied by 87.

The statistics associated with global water issues are shocking.
According to the World Health Organization (WHO), 1.2 billion
people don’t have access to safe water, and 2.4 billion people lack
access to basic sanitation. According to the UN Task Force on
Water and Sanitation, more than “half the people in the developing
world are suffering from one or more of the main diseases associ-
ated with inadequate provision of water supply and sanitation.”

Time is of the essence. Members of this Committee should bring
the same courage and constructive contributions to this debate as
they have to the HIV/AIDS pandemic discussions in their efforts to
bring an end to the water crisis. Evidence shows strong linkages
exist between access to safe water and sanitation and other devel-
opment sectors, including the areas of public health, economic de-
velopment, education, gender equality, and agriculture. If we are to
combat some of the greatest humanitarian catastrophes of our
time, we as policymakers need to find innovative mechanisms and
solutions that combine technology and diplomacy and ensure access
to safe water and sanitation to those in need.

We should not let a paralysis of political will among ourselves or
those in the Administration prevent the United States Government
from pursuing policies that seek to enhance the coordination of
water-related programs in our foreign policy. Safe water is a vital
strategic resource, and there can be no sustainable development or
long-term security without it.
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I want to thank Congressman Blumenauer for his leadership in
confronting this issue and introducing H.R. 1973, the “Water for
the Poor Act of 2005,” the general focus of today’s briefing and
hearing. This legislation would amend the Foreign Assistance Act
by broadening specified areas of development assistance objectives.
It is a tangible effort toward creating a coordinated plan of action
by the Administrator of the United States Agency for International
Development regarding our involvement in helping to ameliorate
the global water crisis by making affordable and equitable access
to safe water and sanitation in developing countries, a strategic
part of our foreign assistance programs.

Mr. Blumenauer, I look forward to working on this legislation
with you and our colleagues in the Senate who have drafted a simi-
lar bill. T also want to say that the late Senator Paul Simon had
a significant role in drawing my attention to this issue. I hope that
the Senator’s memory will be respectfully and appropriately served
through final legislation that continues his visionary legacy.

The Administration has taken some noteworthy actions in re-
sponse to these challenges. The Water for the Poor and Clean
Water for People initiatives, equaling almost $1.5 billion combined,
are positive contributions that will advance the UN Millennium
Development Goals and implement the Johannesburg Plan by 2015
to reduce the number of people by one-half who have no access to
safe drinking water and sanitation. Accordingly, the international
community has designated the 10-year period between 2005 and
2015 as “The International Decade for Action—Water for Life.”
Meeting the benchmarks set by the Millennium Development Goals
would require the international community to double its current
level of funding for water programs. However, I believe that meet-
ing these benchmarks requires more than increasing assistance.
Attention needs to be paid to the way funds are distributed. For
example, data suggest that the countries most in need of access to
safe water and sanitation have received the least amount of donor
assistance.

As with the HIV/AIDS crisis, the lack of safe water and sanita-
tion is more than a threat to humanity. It is also an enormous
threat to global development and our national security. I quote As-
sistant Secretary John F. Turner when he testified before Members
of this Committee last year:

“The CIA reports that, by 2015, nearly half of the world’s popu-
lation will live in countries that are water stressed.”

In addition, there are over 260 river basins shared by two or more
nations. For example, 10 riparian nations all vie for the water re-
sources of the Nile River. The relationship between water and poli-
tics is rapidly emerging as countries compete for and attempt to lay
claim of critical water sources.

Today’s briefing and hearing will examine the role of water
projects in our foreign assistance programs and provide further in-
sight on how we can improve the United States’ strategy to ensure
access to safe water and sanitation to those in need of this funda-
mental source of life.

We have three distinguished panels before us today representing
the Bush Administration, the United Nations and water experts
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from the nongovernmental community. I look forward to hearing
from our distinguished briefers and witnesses.

I now yield to my colleague and friend, Ranking Democratic
Meﬁlber Tom Lantos, for any opening remarks he may wish to
make.

Mr. LANTOS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I want to commend you for calling this important hearing on the
global water crisis. I particularly want to commend you, at a time
when it is so fashionable to be preoccupied with the crisis of the
moment, for focusing attention on a long-term crisis of global rami-
fications. It is typical of your statesmanlike approach to the field
of international relations. In the interest of stability world wide,
and in keeping with your co-humanitarian values, the United
States must do all within our power to ensure that people every-
where have safe water and access to sanitation.

I also want to welcome, at the outset, this opportunity for a time-
ly discussion of the Water for the Poor Act, authored by my good
friend and distinguished colleague, Earl Blumenauer of Oregon, of
which I am proud to be an original co-sponsor. This critical legisla-
tion urges the Administration to address global water issues, par-
ticularly clean water and sanitation, as a major priority in U.S. for-
eign policy and authorizes new programs to make this policy a re-
ality. In introducing this bill Mr. Blumenauer demonstrates, yet
again, his extraordinary commitment to sustainable development.
I look forward to working with him on this issue in the future.

Mr. Chairman, we have all heard the apocalyptic warnings that
the wars of the next century will be about water. However, the re-
ality is far more complex than that. There is no doubt that more
and more regions will be threatened by lack of water as popu-
lations continue to grow, as current fresh water sources are de-
graded, and as environmental and climatologic conditions change.

The potential for conflicts is considerable in more than 200
places where river and lake basins are bordered by two or more
countries. We cannot allow this potential to be realized. It would
threaten not only our national security, but the security of millions
of people worldwide. While the prospect of future water conflicts is
real, it certainly is not inevitable. Water has proven to be a produc-
tive pathway to cooperation and confidence building, even among
warring nations and even as conflicts erupt over other issues, as
long as the political will exists to work cooperatively.

No place is this cooperation more apparent than in the Middle
East. The Governments of Israel and Jordan, and the Palestinians,
have recognized the importance of finding common ground on
water concerns. They have all continued to honor the commitments
undertaken in their bilateral agreements on water. In particular,
I note the Israeli-Jordanian peace agreement of 1994, and the
Israeli-Palestinian interim agreement of the following year. As a
result of these, millions have access to clean water and sanitation,
stopping the needless spread of disease and hunger.

But for every such success story there are many more where the
narrative is not optimistic. In fact, the situation in much of the
world is extremely bleak. An estimated 1.1 billion people lack ac-
cess to safe drinking water, and almost 2.5 billion have no basic
sanitation. Each year more than 3 billion people suffer from water-
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related diseases, from which 3 to 4 million die, and most victims
are children under 5. We can only expect conditions to worsen as
populations grow and water resources are depleted.

This dire situation is not lost on the international community.
Under the United Nations Millennium Development Goals, the
world community has pledged to cut in half the proportion of the
world’s population lacking access to safe water and sanitation by
the year 2015.

But progress in meeting this goal is abysmally slow. Next month
the G-8 leaders will meet to discuss ways to achieve these goals.
I urge the leaders of the world’s industrialized countries to commit
more resources so that millions more people can experience the
benefits of clean water and sanitation.

I urge our own country’s representatives to this meeting to take
up the moral challenge, and to lead the discussion and policy-
making on this crucial topic. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Lantos. Normally the custom of
this Committee is to recognize Members for 1-minute statements at
the outset should they desire to make them so that we can get to
the witnesses.

However, Mr. Blumenauer is here, and as he is the chief sponsor
of the bill which we are focusing on today, I am happy to yield to
him such time as he may wish. Mr. Blumenauer.

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Chairman, thank you for your extraor-
dinary courtesy, and I won’t take but a minute. I have an extensive
statement which I would ask unanimous consent to enter into the
record.

Chairman HYDE. Without objection, so ordered.

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Candidly, your eloquent statement from the
outset, Mr. Chairman, and your continued interest, and Mr. Lan-
tos’ opening, I think, said it all, and far better than I would.

Let me just say that I deeply appreciate your leadership and con-
tinued interest in this. I appreciate the reference to the late Sen-
ator Paul Simon. I, too, have read his book. I had a chance to visit
with him a little bit, and I think he has helped shape and inform
all our efforts.

I think, Mr. Chairman, that your reference to AIDS is appro-
priate. You have characterized how more loss of life and suffering
actually occurs day in and day out around the world, and is easier
for us to remedy.

My personal commitment is to work with you and the distin-
guished Ranking Member, Mr. Lantos, who have served as mentors
for I&le and with me on this legislation to be able to move it for-
ward.

I hope that we will be able to add this as another chapter in the
distinguished partnership that the two of you have forged with this
Committee. I think it would be worthy of the work that you have
done in other areas.

I would, however, make one further comment to express my ap-
preciation for the way that the staff of both the Majority and the
Minority have been working in crafting this legislation; Lara
Alameh, Robin Roizman, others here, working here with Judah
Ariel on my staff, to be able to advance this. It is deeply appre-
ciated.
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The work product will tell the tale, but I will conclude, and just
have my statement entered, and look forward to hearing from our
distinguished witnesses.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Mr. Blumenauer. One minute state-
ments, if any. Mr. Leach.

Mr. LEACH. I will try to take less than that, Mr. Chairman. I also
want to express my appreciation for your leadership, and Mr.
Blumenauer’s, and Mr. Lantos’. Those were marvelous statements.

There was a Dutch historian at the beginning of the last century
named Heusen, who once argued that the beginning of civilization
was centered around water management and water. And it is
amazing how as time has elapsed we have given such little atten-
tion to the basics.

As has been noted, this is a matter of will and not of sophisti-
cated science. It is common sense engineering, and common sense
politics. So if there is a will, this can be mastered.

In terms of the depth of the problem, Mr. Chairman, you indi-
cated it very profoundly, and I strongly support your efforts.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Ms. Ileana Ros-Lehtinen.

Ms. ROS-LEHTINEN. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate
it.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Mr. Dana Rohrabacher of Cali-
fornia.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I
would like to join those who are praising your wisdom and leader-
ship in having this particular hearing today, and bringing this leg-
islation forward. I would like to congratulate my colleague, Mr.
Blumenauer, on his foresight as well.

We have to understand that water shortages are not a result of
Mother Nature. Yes, there are places that have a lack of water be-
cause of Mother Nature. Civilization must try to deal with Mother
Nature in a way to overcome the challenges that she gives us.

The lack of water that I see in the world today is due to war,
political corruption, and the other pestilence that plague mankind
and not just a lack of this resource. I would hope, Mr. Chairman,
that we take this issue seriously enough to be able to demand more
than just the spending of money, which I would support. We must
also demand a quality of activity and an honesty of the activity
that flows from that expenditure of money, and with that, the
peace and prosperity, and well-being of humankind depends on
water, and I thank you for your leadership.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Ms. Watson.

Ms. WATSON. Yes, I, too, want to join with the others to thank
you, Mr. Chairman, for bringing this most critical issue to the at-
tention of our Committee, and to begin to look at the global water
crisis.

I come from a State whose major battles are over water. The
northern part of California has the water, and in the southern
part, we have the desert. I predict at the turn of this century the
biggest battles in our legislature will be over water, and how to get
it down to the desert.

I come from Micronesia, a country that has the largest rainfall,
400 inches a year, but doesn’t know how to use or treat its water.
While I was there in service to our country, there was a cholera
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epidemic. We had to immediately educate the people on how to
sanitize and puritize the water. This issue has to be an ongoing
focus of our Committee, and I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for at
least these minutes that we will have to focus on it, and the ex-
perts that you have gathered today. Thank you, and I yield back
my time.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Ms. Watson. Mr. Barrett.

Mr. BARRETT. No, thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Ms. Lee of California.

Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me just say thank you
very much to you and Mr. Lantos for holding this hearing and wel-
coming the witnesses. I recognize and understand the extreme im-
portance of safe water and holding this hearing.

I just wanted to comment with regard to some of my visits to
HIV and AIDS clinics and hospitals in Africa. Oftentimes when
women can’t or don’t want to breast feed those who are infected
with HIV and AIDS, and don’t have the proper medication, there
is a huge problem with regard to formula, because the water they
need to use to make the formula for the babies is unsafe.

Therefore, this hearing is very important, because the health
ramifications for children and women are enormous. Thank you
very much.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Ms. McCollum.

Ms. McCoLLuM. No, thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Our first witness is Ms. Vanessa Tobin, Chief
of the Water, Environment, and Sanitation Section of UNICEF.
Prior to holding her current position, Ms. Tobin worked as a civil
engineer for the British Government.

A national of the United Kingdom, Ms. Tobin obtained her Mas-
ters of Science in Public Health from the London School of Hygiene
and Tropical Medicine. Ms. Tobin also holds a Master’s Degree in
Public Administration from Harvard University.

Mr. Olav Kjorven is Director of the Energy and Environment
Group at the United Nations Development Program. Prior to his
current position, he was Norway’s Secretary of State for Inter-
national Development.

Prior to working for the Norwegian Government, he was Director
of International Development at the Center for Economic Analysis.
He holds a Master of Arts in International Affairs from George
Washington University. We will now proceed with the briefing por-
tion, and Ms. Tobin, you may go first.

STATEMENT OF MS. VANESSA TOBIN, CHIEF, WATER ENVIRON-
MENT SANITATION SECTION, UNITED NATIONS CHILDREN’S
FUND

Ms. ToBIN. Chairman Hyde, Distinguished Members of the
House Committee on International Relations, thank you for invit-
ing me to address you today on the status of the global water crisis
and its impact on children.

Mr. Chairman, the latest statistics show that there are still 2.6
billion people without improved sanitation facilities, over half of
the developing world’s population, and 1.1 billion still using water
from unimproved sources.
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Let us not forget that in most developing countries the definition
of access to water is an improved water source at a distance of less
than one kilometer from the house that provides one bucket of
water for each family member each day.

In sub-Saharan Africa, more than 40 percent of the population
do not have easy access to a safe water supply, and about 64 per-
cent do not have access to basic sanitary facilities. There are grave-
yards of broken and abandoned water supply systems, obsolete
drilling rigs, and inappropriate systems.

The toll on children is particularly high. Every day unsafe water
and a lack of basic sanitation together kill almost 5,000 children
under the age of 5. Millions more are pushed to the brink of sur-
vival by repeated bouts of diarrhea, leading to chronic malnutri-
tion, and stunted growth.

A lack of water and sanitation is also linked to many other seri-
ous diseases that kill and stunt the development of children, in-
cluding worms, HIV and AIDS, trachoma, fluorosis and arsenicosis.

Poor access to water particularly affects women and children who
are typically responsible for the provision of water in the house-
hold. In areas where safe water sources are located at a distance,
girls and sometimes boys, are often obliged to miss school to help
fetch water.

Target 10 of the Millennium Development goal is to help reduce
by one-half the proportion of people without sustainable access to
safe drinking water and basic sanitation by 2015. This is only a
milestone on the road to achieving the goal of universal access,
which will require at least one full decade after the Millennium De-
velopment goal target.

Our estimates of the additional costs of meeting the Millennium
Development Goals for water and sanitation vary widely, around
11 billion per year. Current allocations are less than half this min-
imum figure needed, but increasing resources is only half of the so-
lution. We must also work to ensure that governments are
prioritizing services for the poorest with the right and appropriate
approaches.

The recent publication released by WHO, the World Health Orga-
nization, and by UNICEF, Water for Life, Making it Happen,
makes clear that achieving the target of the MDGs for access to
safe drinking water and basic sanitation will bring a payback
worth many times the investment, up to $34.00 per dollar spent.

For almost 40 years, UNICEF has supported water, sanitation,
and hygiene, in as many as 91 developing countries. Over 50 per-
cent of the $160 million that we spent last year was dedicated to
our emergency response.

While our major focus is the survival, growth, and development
of young children, we also give high priority to boosting education
through water sanitation and hygiene to schools.

Our experience shows that programs such as these are key to en-
couraging enrollment, particularly for girls. UNICEF has learned
from its experience that the following aspects make a real dif-
ference in targeting the poorest: Involving communities, particu-
larly women, in the planning and management of water supply
services; using simple and low-cost technologies that can be main-
tained by the communities with technical support when needed;
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paying equal attention to water, sanitation, and hygiene to gain the
health impact that is so sorely needed in many of these developing
countries; and having supportive policies and budgetary allocation
to support decentralized management of particularly rural water
supply and sanitation services.

Mr. Chairman, the Water for the Poor Act of 2005 will make this
crucial development priority a specific policy objective of the United
States foreign assistance programs, and ensure that additional re-
sources are allocated to meeting these basic needs, which are con-
sisltently cited as development priorities by communities them-
selves.

UNICEF is committed to working with the United Stats Govern-
ment to support both governments and partners in extending water
supply and sanitation services to those most in need to truly make
a difference in the life of the poorest. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Tobin follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. VANESSA TOBIN, CHIEF, WATER ENVIRONMENT
SANITATION SECTION, UNITED NATIONS CHILDREN’S FUND

Chairman Hyde, distinguished members of the House Committee on International
Relations, thank you for inviting me to address you today on the status of the global
water crisis and its impact on children.

Mr. Chairman, much progress has been made in the provision of water and sani-
tation since 1990. Both water and sanitation coverage rates have increased, and
more than a billion people have gained access to improved drinking water and sani-
tation facilities. However, there are still 2.6 billion people without improved sanita-
tion facilities—over half of the developing world’s population—and 1.1 billion still
using water from unimproved sources.

Let us not forget that, although 83 percent of the population of developing coun-
tries has access to improved drinking water sources, only 42 percent of that popu-
lation has access to water through a household connection or a yard tap. In most
developing countries, the definition of “access to water” is an improved water source
at a distance of less than one kilometer from the house that provides a minimum
of 2}? éiters per person per day—that is one bucket of water for each family member
each day.

We still have the challenge of ensuring that water provided is safe. In many de-
veloping countries, there is still insufficient attention given to regular water quality
monitoring, particularly for rural areas. There may be another one billion people
who lack access to safe water that is free from both microbial and chemical contami-
nation.

Africa, home to about 13 percent of the world’s population, remains the greatest
challenge globally in accelerating access to both water and sanitation services. Large
displaced and refugee populations, countries in conflict, and the HIV/AIDS pan-
demic exacerbate this situation. In 2002, in sub-Saharan Africa, approximately 42
percent of the population did not have easy access to a safe water supply, and about
64 percent did not have access to basic sanitary facilities.

In many countries in Africa, there are graveyards of broken and abandoned water
supply systems, obsolete drilling rigs, and inappropriate systems. We cannot afford
to repeat past mistakes in planning and constructing water supply systems that are
not easily maintained. Existing financial resources for the water sector in Africa are
still too heavily allocated to upgrading services for the already-served high and mid-
dle income population—rather than supporting sustainable services for the poorest
and most vulnerable.

Inadequate and unsafe water, poor sanitation, and unsafe hygiene practices are
the main causes of diarrhea, and diarrhea is the second largest killer of children
under five years of age. Diarrhea is also linked to malnutrition; persistent diarrhea
episodes can cause and exacerbate severe malnutrition and result in long-term
growth stunting. Lack of adequate water, sanitation and hygiene are also linked to
many other serious diseases that kill and stunt the development of children, includ-
ing helminth infections,! Guinea Worm disease, trachoma, fluorosis and arsenicosis.

1Helminth is a worm classified as a parasite. Common helminthes include roundworm, tape-
worm, pinworm, fluke, and trichina spiralis.
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HIV/AIDS, for example, is intricately linked with water and sanitation, as
unhygienic environments and poor hygiene practices result in chronic diarrhea,
which is a leading cause of death in people living with HIV/AIDS and is associated
with further depression of the immune system and an increase in opportunistic in-
fections.

Poor access to water particularly affects women and girls, who are typically re-
sponsible for provision of water in the household and maintaining a hygienic envi-
ronment. This means that where adequate services are not available, the burden of
fe};lt(iging water, often from long distances, falls disproportionately on women and
children.

Water availability in households is an important factor in the enrolment, attend-
ance and dropout rates of children. In areas where safe water sources are distant,
girls—and sometimes boys2—are often obliged to miss school to help fetch water.
This is most often seen in African countries with low water coverage rates,3 but this
situation has also been documented in various countries in Asia, the Middle East,
and Latin America.4

Illness caused by poor sanitation and hygiene conditions in communities can also
have a significant impact on education. Helminth infections—including roundworm,
hookworm and schistosomiasis—affect about 400 million school-aged children a
year.> These parasites aggravate malnutrition and retard children’s physical and
mental development. Helminth infections have been shown to have a significant
negative impact on school attendance® and on the ability to learn.?

The 2000 Millennium Declaration commits governments around the world to a
clear agenda for combating poverty, hunger, illiteracy, disease, discrimination
against women and environmental degradation. Target 10 of Goal 7 (ensuring envi-
ronmental sustainability) is to reduce by half the proportion of people without sus-
tainable access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation. Like all targets, it is
time-bound, to be met by 2015.

The “Decade of Water for Life” was launched by United Nations in New York in
March this year. The Decade calls for a commitment to action in order to halve by
2015 the number of people with no access to safe water or basic sanitation, in line
with the Millennium Development Goals.

A recent assessment shows that progress towards the MDG drinking water and
sanitation targets is mixed. Even if the MDGs are met in full by 2015, it is sobering
to realize that there will still approximately 850 million people without access to
safe water, and 1.85 billion without access to improved sanitation facilities. It is,
therefore, important to underline that while UNICEF is fully committed to achiev-
ing MDG target 10, this is only a milestone on the road to achieving the goal of
universal access to water and sanitation. This will require at least one full decade
after the MDG target date of 2015, and it will require a sharply increased effort
from present levels.

Estimates of the additional (over and above current spending) costs of meeting the
MDGs vary widely, from US$7 billion to US$30 billion per year. What is clear is
that total Official Development Assistance (ODA) to the sector (at approximately
US$3 billion per year) is currently less than half this minimum figure. Of this ODA,
the bulk goes to middle income countries, while only 12 percent goes to those coun-
tries in which less than 60 percent of people have access to an improved water
source. Increasing resources is only part of the solution—we must also work to en-
sure that Governments are prioritizing services for the poorest, rather than con-
tinuing to allocate resources on the basis of “all for some rather than some for all.”

The recent publication released by UNICEF and WHO in May 2005, “Water for
Life: Making it Happen,”8 makes clear that achieving the target of the Millennium
Development Goals (MDGs) for access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation
will bring a payback worth many times the investment. Such access brings health
and dignity, and will transform the lives of millions of the world’s poorest people.
The humanitarian case for action is blindingly apparent. The economic case is just
as strong.

2Boys are usually more involved in watering cattle, girls in hauling water for household use.

3For example, in Ethiopia (WaterAid, 2001) and Nigeria (UNICEF Country Office Annual Re-
port, Nigeria)

4 Guarecello et al, 2004, and others

5World Bank, 2001 and other sources (e.g. De Benoist and Ling. Anaemia in school-aged chil-
dren, 1998)

6 Nokes and Bundy, 1993.

7Partnership for Child Development, 2002; Sakti et al, 1999

8View this report on the UNICEF website at http://www.unicef.org/media/files/
JMP 05 text.pdf.
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The long-term cost to society of not meeting the MDG water and sanitation tar-
gets is several times greater than the cost of constructing the water and sanitation
systems required. A recent comprehensive cost-benefit analysis study showed that
the investment return—in measurable socioeconomic benefits—would be a minimum
of three dollars on every dollar spent improving water and sanitation services. In
some cases, the return would be as high as $34 for every dollar spent. WHO esti-
mates that if everyone had access to basic water and sanitation services, the health
sector would save more than US$11 billion in treatment costs, and people would
gain 5.5 billion productive days each year due to reduced diarrheal disease.

UNICEF supports water, sanitation and hygiene activities in more than 90 coun-
tries. The largest water, sanitation and hygiene country programs are concentrated
in Africa and Asia. The current staff level is 210 professionals, and expenditure was
$160 million in total in 2004, which was 12 percent of total UNICEF program ex-
penditure. Of this expenditure, 52 percent was for emergencies

Working directly with community-based organizations and communities and fami-
lies themselves, UNICEF helps to ensure that households have access to a clean and
secure supply of water and safe and convenient sanitary facilities, primarily focus-
ing on support to poor rural communities. Through hygiene promotion and environ-
mental sanitation programs, UNICEF works towards maximizing the health bene-
glts, focusing in particular on the survival, growth and development of young chil-

ren.

UNICEF also works to make schools healthier and more attractive to children, es-
pecially girls, through school-based water, sanitation and hygiene programs.
Healthier children are more effective learners, and girls who spend less time fetch-
ing water have more time for school. In more than 70 countries, we are helping to
build separate and decent sanitation facilities in schools that reduce dropout rates,
especially among girls. And hygiene promotion in schools creates conditions where
children themselves are agents of change in their families and communities.

In emergency situations, safe water and sanitation is critical. UNICEF frequently
takes the lead in the provision of water and sanitation services in crises around the
world, including in tsunami-affected countries.

Today, our current strategic focus is also on supporting the development of ena-
bling policy environments, institutional capacity building, the development and
demonstration of new programme approaches, and support and advice to govern-
ments and implementing agencies.

UNICEF learned from experience that the following aspects make a real dif-
ference when targeting the poorest:

e Involvement of the communities particularly women, in the planning and
management of water supply services;

e Using simple and low-cost technologies that could be maintained by the com-

munities with technical support when needed by a mandated and accountable

agency;

Paying equal attention to water supply, sanitation and hygiene; and

Having supportive policies and budgetary allocations to support decentralized

management of rural water supply and sanitation services are critical to suc-

cess.

The experience, expertise and credibility built over 40 years of working with gov-
ernments and communities gives UNICEF a unique position in the sector. In many
countries, UNICEF is one of the few agencies that work both at the field level with
communities, and also provide continuous support to governments at the national
level. This gives UNICEF a “place at the table” to advocate for change when nec-
essary, and the in-country evidence on which to base its recommendations. UNICEF
has expertise and a track record in producing results that count.

To summarize, development and poverty reduction are not possible without safe
and reliable water supplies for household use and for small-scale productive use in-
cluding household vegetable production and livestock; access to, and regular use of,
safe sanitation facilities; habitual hand-washing and other key hygiene practices;
and a healthy, hygienic environment.

Mr. Chairman, the “Water for the Poor Act of 2005” will make this crucial devel-
opment priority a specific policy objective of United States foreign assistance pro-
grams, and ensure that resources are allocated to meeting these basic needs, which
are consistently cited as development priorities by communities themselves.

The findings and strategy contained within the Act are sound with regard to the
analysis of the problem and to the methods outlined to reach the poorest in a sus-
tainable and coordinated manner. UNICEF is committed in working with the
United States Government to support Governments and partners in extending water
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supply and sanitation services to those most in need to truly make a difference in
the lives of the poorest.
Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Kjorven.

STATEMENT OF MR. OLAV KJORVEN, DIRECTOR OF THE EN-
ERGY AND ENVIRONMENT GROUP, BUREAU FOR DEVELOP-
MENT POLICY, UNITED NATIONS DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

Mr. KJORVEN. Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member, Mr. Lantos,
Distinguished Members of the House Committee on International
Relations, I would like to thank you for your invitation to speak on
the important issues that the Water for the Poor Act of 2005 ad-
dresses, and welcome this opportunity to brief you on the work of
the United Nations Development Program (UNDP), to increase ac-
cess to safe water and sanitation in developing countries.

For over 40 years, UNDP has been working to support the poor
across the globe to gain access to safe drinking water and improved
sanitation as part of the organization’s broad development agenda.

First and foremost, our experience shows that improved access to
water services and improved sanitation, coupled with sound man-
agement of water resources, contributes to improved livelihoods
and productivity, improved human health, higher economic growth,
and gender equality. Investments in water and sanitation are
strong development drivers.

There is no development possible without water, and there is no
healthy ecosystem that does not depend on water for its survival.
We are convinced that water is not only vital for life and essential
for development, but also a priority for contributing to the achieve-
ment of all of the Millennium Development Goals, or MDGs.

We ask ourselves can poverty and hunger be eradicated or ma-
ternal health improved, or child mortality reduced, or gender in-
equalities addressed without improved access to water and sanita-
tion?

The answer is no. These goals cannot be met without water and
sanitation, and this is one of the strongest and most important rea-
sons why in my view the Water for the Poor Act of 2005 is so im-
portant.

The table at the end of my written brief provides an illustration
of the critical links between water and all the other MDGs. It also
includes an illustration of the link between access to water and
sanitation, and gender equality, and empowerment of women.

In Yemen, for instance, with support from the UNDP, women’s
groups represented by the Supreme Council for Women worked
with the Ministry of Planning, and in close coordination with other
international agencies, to bring gender prospectus into their coun-
try’s poverty reduction strategy.

However, Mr. Chairman, our experience also shows that local ca-
pacity constraints often pose a severe limitation to the achievement
of the MDGs. This is where the focus of UNDP’s water program
lies, highly complimentary to that of UNICEF.

Through our effective water governance program, we aim to ad-
dress some of the capacity constraints that exist in developing
countries, to improve access to water and sanitation services.
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Effective water governance provides an enabling environment
through policy, legal, and institutional frameworks for sustainable,
equitable, and economically efficient use and development of water
resources.

This includes support to strengthen the protection and manage-
ment of the water sources and catchment areas that all water sup-
plies fundamentally depend on. We have to make sure that there
is water running through the pipes that we build.

UNDP supports the development of good practice mechanisms to
promote integrated management of water resources. Our experi-
ence also shows that political will and commitment, motivated with
enough awareness and backed with sufficient capacity, are key ele-
ments that determine the capabilities of governments to formulate
integrated water resource management plans, and not the least to
implement them.

With support from UNDP, several Arab countries, including
Egypt and Lebanon, have improved their national water policies
and integrated water resource management plans.

With the support from the U.S. State Department, our water
governance program also promotes increased cooperation between
countries that share water resources, such as in the Nile, the
Mekong, the Niger, and other strategic river basins.

The U.S. State Department’s support to UNDP Transboundary
Rivers Program is a critical element to promote peace and stability
in many regions. Water is a source of tension between countries,
but it can also be an entry point for collaboration.

This program is highly complimentary to the global environment
facility if they are in international waters, where the entry point
is to protect the ecological integrity of shared water resources.

Through our network in over 130 countries, UNDP works in
partnership with national and local public sector institutions, civil
society organizations, bilateral and multilateral agencies, and the
private sector.

This presence on the ground throughout the developing world
represents a potential opportunity for making accelerated progress
on water and sanitation, and for preventing conflicts over water re-
sources.

At the national level, UNDP carries significant responsibilities
for coordinating all UN development efforts to maximize the impact
and to ensure that advice and support to governments are con-
sistent in the area of water.

UNDP and UNICEF take active roles in water specific coordina-
tion mechanisms, namely UN-Water. UN-Water will contribute to
increased country level coherence and aid harmonization through
improved communication, information exchange, and collaboration.

As world leaders prepare for the 2005 World Summit in Sep-
tember, it is clear that in terms of the progress needed to achieve
the goals in the next 10 years, this is a defining moment for the
world to make the course changes necessary to eradicate extreme
poverty.

It is therefore not only a review, but also a unique opportunity
to inject new vigor and a renewed commitment to meet the goals
by the 2015 deadline. Mr. Chairman, the legislation you are consid-
ering draws much needed attention to safe water and sanitation,
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and the suffering that is experienced around the world, particularly
by the poor, who often have no access to these vital services.

We welcome this renewed interest and focus in Washington on
what needs to be done not only to reduce by 50 percent the total
number of families without access to water and sanitation, but also
to ensure that such programs are developed in a sustainable man-
ner and led by effective management.

We welcome the continued interest and leadership of the United
States on this vital issue. Thank you again for permitting me to
brief the Committee. I look forward to your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Kjorven follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MR. OLAV KJORVEN, DIRECTOR OF THE ENERGY AND ENVI-
RONMENT GROUP, BUREAU FOR DEVELOPMENT PoLICY, UNITED NATIONS DEVELOP-
MENT PROGRAM

Chairman Hyde, Ranking Member Mr. Lantos, distinguished members of the
House Committee on International Relations, I would like to thank you for your in-
vitation to speak on the important issues that the “Water for the Poor Act of 2005”
addresses, and welcome this opportunity to brief you on the work of the United Na-
tions Development Programme (UNDP) to increase access to safe water and sanita-
tion in developing countries.

For over 40 years, UNDP has been working to support the poor, across the globe,
to gain access to safe drinking water and improved sanitation, as part of the
organisation’s broad development agenda.

First and foremost, our experience shows that improved access to water services
and improved sanitation, coupled with sound management of water resources, con-
tributes to improved livelihoods and productivity, improved human health, higher
economic growth and gender equality. Investments in water and sanitation are
strong development drivers. There is no development possible without water, and
there is no healthy ecosystem, that does not depend on water for its survival.

These investments generate broad economic benefits that considerably outweigh
the costs; they are critical for growth in all sectors and help eradicate poverty. The
implications of investments in water and sanitation on GDP growth are astounding.
Analyses indicate that a 0.3% increase in investments in household access to safe
water is associated with a 1% increase in GDP. Furthermore, poor countries such
as Kenya, Cambodia or Uganda with improved access to clean water and sanitation
services have shown an annual average growth of 3.7%, whereas countries with the
same per capita income but without improved access had an average annual per
capita GDP growth of only 0.1% 1.

We are convinced that water is not only vital for life, and essential for develop-
ment, but also a priority for contributing to the achievement of all the Millennium
Development Goals (MDGs)—eight goals that represent a commitment by Govern-
ments at the 2000 UN Millennium Summit to make rapid progress on development
issues by 2015. Not only is there an MDG target of halving, by 2015, the proportion
of people without safe drinking water and basic sanitation, but water and sanitation
services are essential to all the MDGs. We ask ourselves, can poverty and hunger
be eradicated (MDG1), or maternal health improved (MDG 5), or child mortality re-
duced (MDG 4), or gender inequalities addressed (MDG3) without improved access
to water and sanitation? The answer is ‘No’! These goals cannot be met without
water and sanitation; and this is one of the strongest and most important reasons
why—in my view—the “Water for the Poor Act of 2005” is so important.

The table at the end of this brief provides an illustration of the critical links be-
tween water and all the other MDGs. It also includes an illustration of the link be-
tween access to water and sanitation and gender equality and the empowerment of
women. Our programmes in India, Sri Lanka, Lebanon and Yemen have illustrated
that participatory approaches that provide equal opportunities for women and men
to access water resources leads to greater equality, effectiveness, and sustainability.
In Yemen, for instance, with support from UNDP, women’s groups, represented by
the Supreme Council for Women, worked with the Ministry of Planning and in close
coordination with other international cooperation agencies to bring gender perspec-
tives into the country’s MDG-based Poverty Reduction Strategy.

1Driving Development by Investing in Water and Sanitation: Five Facts Support the Argu-
ment (SIWI, 2005)



14

However, Mr. Chairman, our experience also shows that local capacity constraints
often pose a severe limitation to the achievement of the MDGs. This is where the
focus of UNDP’s Water Programme lies. Through our ‘Effective Water Governance’
programme we aim to address some of the capacity constraints that exist in devel-
oping countries to improve access to water and sanitation services. Effective water
governance provides an enabling environment—through policy, legal and institu-
tional frameworks—for sustainable, equitable and economically efficient use and de-
velopment of water resources. We have to make sure there is water running through
the pipes that we build.

Our Water Governance Programme, through Cap-Net (a network of capacity
building institutions), builds local capacities and ownership through education and
training and empowers stakeholders and communities with the knowledge and abil-
ity to make decisions that directly affect their lives. UNDP supports the develop-
ment of “good practice” mechanisms to promote integrated management of water re-
sources. Our experience also shows that political will and commitment—motivated
with enough awareness and backed with sufficient capacity—are key elements that
determine the capabilities of governments to formulate integrated water resources
management plans (per Johannesburg Plan of Implementation Targets) and to fur-
ther implement them. With support from UNDP, several Arab countries including
Egypt and Lebanon have approved their national water policies and Integrated
Water Resource Management plans.

With support from the U.S. State Department, our Water Governance Programme
also promotes increased cooperation between countries that share water resources
(in the Nile, Mekong, Niger, and other strategic river basins). The U.S. State De-
partment support to UNDP’s Transboundary Rivers Program is a critical element
to promote peace and stability in many regions. Water is a source of tension be-
tween countries; but it can also be an entry point for collaboration.

Through our network of over 130 country offices, UNDP works in partnership
with national and local public sector institutions, civil society organizations, bilat-
eral and multi-lateral organizations, the private sector and other UN partner agen-
cies. The potential for coordination and complementarities is enormous.

At the national level, as part of UN-Water (an interagency coordination mecha-
nism), UNDP supports the United Nations Development Group, Resident Coordina-
tors, and the UN country teams by encouraging and facilitating participatory sys-
tem-wide exchanges of information and dialogue on policy and operational issues.
UN-Water will contribute to increased country-level coherence and aid harmoni-
zation through improved communication, information exchange and collaboration.

At the local level, UNDP works in partnership with central and local government
and civil society organizations to strengthen decentralized and community-based
water resources management and water supply and sanitation. Through community-
centered programmes, such as the Community Water Initiative, active in Tanzania,
Kenya, Uganda, Mauritania, Sri Lanka and Guatemala, UNDP supports community
mobilization and capacity building that empowers communities and local authorities
to manage water resources and provide water supply and sanitation services that
are affordable to the poor.

Finally, as world leaders prepare for 2005 World Summit in September, it is clear
that in terms of the progress needed to achieve the Goals in the next ten years this
is a defining moment for the world to make the course changes necessary to eradi-
cate extreme poverty. It is, therefore, not only a review, but also a unique oppor-
tunity to inject new vigour and a renewed commitment to meet the goals by the
2015 deadline.

Mr. Chairman, the legislation you are considering draws much needed attention
to safe water and sanitation and the suffering that is experienced around the world,
particularly by the poor, who often have no access to these vital services. We at
UNDP welcome this renewed interest and focus in Washington on what needs to
be done, not only to reduce by 50% the total number of families without access to
water and sanitation, but also to ensure that such programs are developed in a sus-
tainable manner and led by effective management well attuned to the needs of local
communities. UNDP welcomes the continued interest and leadership of the United
States on this vital issue.

Thank you for permitting me to brief the Committee and I look forward to your
questions.
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LINKS BETWEEN MILLENNIUM DEVELOPMENT GOALS (MDGS) AND WATER !

1. Eradicate
extreme poverty

Livelihood strategies and (ood security of the poor depend
directly on water quantity and quality (for agnculture,
[isheries, drinking, etc.) and sanitation services.

The poor often have insecure rights to water resources and
inadequate access lo information, markets and decision-

and hunger ; e . o
making — limiting their capability to protect or access water
resources and improve their livelihoods and well-being.
Time spent collecling water can reduce time available [or
2. Achieve schooling.
universal primary Lack of water and sanilation services in rural areas delers
education qualified teachers from teaching in poor villages.

3. Promote gender
equalily and
empower women

Women and girls are especially burdened by water collection,
which reduces their {ime and opportunity for education,
literacy, and income-generating activities.

Women often have unequal rights and insecure access to water
and other natural resources, limiting their opportunities and
ability 1o access other productive assels.

4. Reduce child

Waler and sanilation-related diseases (such as diarrhea) is a
leading causes of under-five child mortality.
Lack of clean water and adequate [uels for boiling water

mortality ; . .
R directly contribute to preventable waterborme diseases.
< Lack of basic sanitation and safe water supply limit the quality
5. Improve . ) A - -
ol health services delivered, especially in rural areas.
maternal health

6. Combat major
diseases

Up to one-fifth of the total burden of disease in developing
countries may be associated with water and other
environmenial risk [actors (e.g. malaria, waler-borne diseases,
parasitic  infections). Preventive measures to reduce
environmenial health hazards are as important and ollen more
cost-effective than treatment.

8. Global
partnership for
development

The burden of external debt, unfair terms of trade for primary
products, and aggressive investment in natural resources
sectors can greatly increase the pressure to overexploit water
and other natural resources in developing countries.

" Based on DIID, EC, UNDP, World Bank (2002) Linking Poverty Reduction and linvironmental Management. Policy
Challenges and Opportunities. Department [or International Development, UK (DI'ID); Directorate General for
Development, European Commission (EC); United Nations Development Programme (UNDD); World Bank,
Washington; and United Development Programme (2002) Poverty Environment Initiative, New York.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you very much. Mr. Leach.
Mr. LEACH. Mr. Kjorven, UNDP is the leading UN agency for de-
velopment. What percentage of your budget goes to water projects?
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Mr. KJORVEN. I cannot tell you precisely the percentage that goes
to water projects, but we do have water projects in some 80 coun-
icries, and we are talking about a portfolio of well above $400 mil-
ion.

Mr. LEACH. In terms of deliverability, there are many ways and
many institutions that work in compatible purposes; individual
governments, the UN, et cetera. Do you have any advice to the
Congress on the methodologies of deliverance?

Where do you think the focal point should be and how the United
States should proceed?

Mr. KJORVEN. I think the international system of the Develop-
ment Corporation System has come a long way in recent years in
getting itself better organized at the country level, and through the
leadership of at not at least the World Bank and the International
Monetary Fund, but also with contributions from agencies such as
UNDP, we today have pretty much an agreed course of action at
the country level, especially in the poorest countries where their
needs are the biggest, precisely in the areas of water and sanita-
tion.

That is through the poverty reduction strategies that the govern-
ments themselves are responsible for developing, and I think the
key challenge for both multilateral agencies and for bilateral agen-
cies is to effectively coordinate themselves around that framework
of poverty reduction strategies so that we ensure that there is co-
ordinated and consistent approaches that are synergistic, rather
than chaotic, which has been the case in the past.

I think we have an excellent opportunity now to really move for-
ward over the next 10 years thanks to this new framework.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. LEACH. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Blumenauer.

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was curious if ei-
ther of our witnesses had some specific comments about the legisla-
tion that has been drafted that we have titled the Water for the
Poor Act that has been introduced. You both referenced it, but I
wondered if you could elaborate a little bit for our benefit about
how you see that dovetailing with the problem and the opportuni-
ties, and if you have a critique of what is there, or what is not?

Ms. ToBIN. Mr. Blumenauer, I think the bill has been very well
crafted. I would comment on three aspects that may be worth
strengthening. I think a stronger focus on the countries that are
suffering the most, particularly in sub-Saharan Africa, where the
coverage rates are the lowest, and the focus of the bill particularly
on some of those countries.

The second focus is the role of non-government organizations
(NGOs), and the important role that they can play in working with
governments and with bilateral and multilateral agencies.

In particular, NGOs work very closely with us in terms of mobi-
lizing and working closely with communities, and ensuring the sus-
tainability aspects when we are supporting low cost appropriate
technologies.

The third aspect is that I think it would be helpful to have an
allocation specified within the bill that would be devoted particu-
larly for rural remote poor communities for water and sanitation.
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Chairman HYDE. Mr. Chabot.

Mr. CHABOT. No questions.

Chairman HYDE. Ms. Watson.

Ms. WATSON. I would like to know are you concentrating—and
Africa comes to mind, but where are you concentrating your efforts
in terms of the water quality and AIDS?

Ms. ToBIN. In terms of our programs from UNICEF which sup-
port health, education, water and sanitation, child protection, our
programs are focused in more than 150 countries.

We have a particular focus on HIV and AIDS in sub-Saharan Af-
rica. We are supporting water and sanitation programs in 90 coun-
tries, but our major focus are priority countries, and of the 60,
about 40 of those countries are in Africa.

So our focus on water and sanitation is on those countries be-
cause sub-Saharan Africa is not on track at the moment to reach
the Millennium Development Goals for either water or sanitation.
The world is not on track for sanitation, but for water, Africa is
particularly lagging on water supply.

Ms. WATSON. Do you have a privatized list that you can share
with us? There are so many different charitable groups. One that
I know of very well is Water for Africa, the Rotarians.

I was wondering if there is any coordination of effort focused on
these areas where AIDS is pandemic? There are certain areas that
I would like to see some coordinated efforts so that we can utilize
the services and the contributions that are provided most effec-
tively.

So if you can share that list with us, then I possibly can ask
those that are working in these programs to work with UNICEF,
and in terms of spreading what little services and help they can
provide more effectively in these areas?

Ms. ToBIN. We would be happy to share that list with you. Also,
to state that we obviously coordinate with the other UN agencies.
Our focus has been very much on the more remote rural poor com-
munities in terms of water supply and sanitation. Obviously our co-
ordination with other areas, and our focus on child survival, and
the focus on working with HIV and AIDS programs, has been a pri-
ority for my own agency.

Ms. WATSON. Sub-Saharan Africa, South Africa, I know, suffered
under the apartheid regime and after President Mandela took over.
I know that they were putting in one water station per village, and
so it seems to me that these efforts that have already begun need
to be joined, and we need to be more effective because water is the
means for life.

It also carries within it the diseases that are killing off millions,
and I am just wondering, does EPA work with you to test water
in various areas?

Ms. ToBIN. We have worked with the EPA on two aspects. The
first on water quality monitoring, primarily also with our major
partner, the World Health Organization. We have also teamed and
launched at the World Summit on sustainable development a
project with the Environmental Protection Agency on children’s en-
vironmental health, the monitoring of indicators. That is another
area that we work with the EPA on.
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Ms. WATSON. I am sitting here trying to think of a way that we
could zero in and better coordinate our efforts. Maybe the Com-
mittee could come up with a resolution naming all these different
projects and asking for some kind of coordination, and we will have
to decide which department of government it should be housed in.
But I think that is needed. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I will yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you, Ms. Watson. Mr. Rohrabacher.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Ms.
Tobin, you mentioned in your original testimony that there are
graveyards of equipment that have been left over throughout these
countries of inappropriate water projects. Maybe you could expand
a little bit for us?

Ms. ToBIN. We estimate in Africa that 30 percent of water supply
systems are not functioning. Some of those systems were inappro-
priately designed for ability to maintain those water supply sys-
tems. Some of them have a plethora of different types of systems
installed, and they are very difficult to standardize in terms of pro-
viding supplies and equipment for those systems, in terms of en-
suring that people were trained in maintenance. Also the life span
of some of those systems was as such that after 10 years they were
no longer functioning.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Do you think that the failure that you are
talking about at that level was due to, let’s say, benign but benevo-
lent ideas and plans, or was some of this caused by corruption?
That people paid their friends in order for that system to be accept-
ed, even though in the long run it wasn’t going to work?

Ms. ToBIN. I think some of the aspects is the obvious inappropri-
ateness of the design of the programs themselves, but also I think
it is very much, too, to prioritize sufficient attention for operational
maintenance costs, both on behalf of the donor community, but also
on behalf of governance and local government, that this is given at-
tention.

As I stated, right now a definition of water may be just one buck-
et of water per person per day. Therefore, there has to be plans in
place that when people can afford to pay that they are able to up-
grade their services. So plans, and maintenance, and support.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Okay. I would tend to think that some of the
systems and some of the money that has been spent already, and
maybe a large chunk of money that has been spent already, per-
haps went in the Third World, and perhaps decisions were made
where in the long run they knew that things were not as good, but
somebody’s pal was making some money on it.

I take it from your testimony, from both of the witnesses, that
you believe that overall economic development of a country, in
terms of a goal for water, is not really what you are asking for.

What you are asking for is for us to target those on the poorest
levels just to make this a humanitarian effort, and to go directly
to those people as sort of a rescue mission, and help to make sure
that they have the water that they need, rather than the more
grandiose approach of, we know how to save this country by giving
them an overall economic plan that includes water. Does that make
sense to you, and which side are you coming down on?
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Mr. KJORVEN. Well, there is clearly a need for more humani-
tarian approaches in countries, and in regions where there is a hu-
manitarian crisis as such. But that can only be a short term kind
of response.

In our view, in the UNDP, there is no other way around it than
to patiently and painstakingly build the kind of governance capac-
ity that one must have to make the interventions sustainable.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Well, let me note that when we go in that di-
rection, and in areas where governments are corrupt, it is almost
impossible for us from the outside to come in and to accomplish
what you are talking about.

But in terms of trying to save these people whose children are
now dying of diarrhea, et cetera, that may be something that is do-
able. You mentioned in your testimony, Ms. Tobin, about simple
and low cost technology that we could put to work to save those
human beings from a horrible death.

I can’t imagine children dying of these diseases like that when
we can actually save some of them. What did you mean by simple
and low cost technology?

Ms. ToOBIN. Just to go back to your last point on allocation of re-
sources before I will go specifically to the technology. The allocation
of resources is still going to the high- and middle-income popu-
lations from governance.

So that allocation of existing resources to those that do not have
services is an important criteria in terms of present policies. On
technologies, there are a broad range of technologies we support in
different situations.

My agency has been very involved in the development of simple
low cost technologies, which are supported by many of the NGOs
that are present here today.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Could you give us some examples?

Ms. ToBIN. Hand pumps on bore holes, or on improved wells, is
one example; small rain water harvesting systems, small pipe
water supple schemes; household water treatment, which is a very
low cost effective strategy, which can directly reduce diarrhoeal dis-
eases by up to 40 percent.

We tend to look at the figures of child deaths, but the disease
burden, in terms of modality, and impact on ability to learn, are
also enormous figures still out there, too.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Did you
want to say something, Mr. Kjorven?

Mr. KJoRVEN. If I may, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Sure.

Mr. KJORVEN. Yes. I think experience has taught us that we can
achieve very good important things through humanitarian inter-
vention as such, but again the sustainability of those interventions
are very vulnerable if the government’s assistance continues to be
fragile, and if we don’t see necessary progress.

We see a lot of good examples also of community-targeted inter-
ventions. For instance, where NGOs, religious communities that
are present on the ground, the churches and so on, really are the
actors that make the interventions sustainable locally.
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But we also see increasingly in many countries that have been
crisis-ridden in the past that governments are able to reform them-
selves and make progress, and where we see the indicators in
terms of people’s quality of life going up because we are able to
make progress both on the delivery of the actual equipment, but
also the governance system improves.

Mr. ROHRABACHER. I hope we have a second round, Mr. Chair-
man, for further discussion. Thank you.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Ms. Lee of California.

Ms. LEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me just ask you, Ms.
Tobin, a couple of questions. I mentioned earlier the issue with re-
gard to unsafe water in the whole area of mixing formula for ba-
bies.

You have done work, and you are doing work in sub-Saharan Af-
rica, and I have visited many hospitals as I said earlier, and the
choices that women have often times are deadly. It is either breast
feed their babies if they have the virus, or use unsafe water for
mixing the formula. Terrible choices.

I am wondering, what are you seeing and how do you see this
evolving? And secondly, in terms of prepackaged formula, do you
see more of that now in sub-Saharan Africa being provided for
women who need safe water and who have HIV and AIDS, and
who can’t breast feed their children? Can you just kind of talk to
us a little bit about what is going on there?

Ms. ToBIN. Of course we have a very active program on the pre-
vention of mother-to-child transmission of HIV. Obviously,
UNICEF is a very, very strong promoter of breast feeding. In most
cases, we will obviously encourage the mother to breast feed.

If the mother decides not to breast feed, then alternatives need
to be provided, and safe water is important. We do support house-
hold water treatments, and simple chlorination of water.

We have also have a number of projects that we are working on
with both universities and private sector companies on household
water treatment technologies for more heavily contaminated water
that can be used for mixing for breast milk substitutes.

Also in general for families that basically at this moment in time
will not get access to an improved water supply in the near future.

Ms. LEE. I agree, and I think it is absolutely correct to encourage
women to breast feed. In fact, many cultures encourage that, and
that is probably the main—I mean, that is the way that you feed
children for all of the obvious reasons.

When the pharmaceuticals and the medications are not available
for women who choose to breast feed and who want to breast feed,
but don’t have access to the drugs, then what do you see as the op-
tion if there are no safe water facilities?

Ms. ToBIN. UNICEF follows the UN’s guidelines on this, and
that obviously counseling is needed, and you are absolutely right,
access to counseling at the moment is constrained. It is something
that we are working on.

Our new executive director is very committed to strengthening
and increasing support to the prevention of mother-to-child trans-
mission of HIV, and one of those components is voluntary coun-
seling and testing.
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But also information on infant feeding and providing that coun-
seling to the mother so that she can make an informed choice and
access to that information at the moment. We support programs to
provide it, and we need to increase the number of women that we
are reaching.

Ms. LEE. Sure, and making an informed choice is absolutely nec-
essary, but what if the choices are both pretty deadly? If the moth-
er has the virus, and if the medications aren’t available, and if
there are no avenues for safe water?

Ms. ToBIN. If that is the case, then the mother should continue
to breast feed, because the risk factors in terms of contaminated
water and the risk factor of the child dying from diarrhea are far
greater.

In that case there is no question. The advice is that the mother
continues to breast feed.

Ms. LEE. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. Ms. McCollum.

Ms. McCorLuM. Thank you, Mr. Chair. I was glad to see that in
your testimony it was pointed out that this is one of the Millen-
nium Development Goals that our President, and our Congress,
and the American people, all have responsibility in making sure
that we live up to making happen, and safe drinking water is key
to so much of the other development goals being achieved.

I think that one of my colleagues asked a question about what
is low-tech, and Mr. Chairman, I would like to enter for the record
some information I have here from PSI about their disinfecting
drinking water and saving lives.

[The information referred to follows:]
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Disinfecting Water, Saving Lives
PSI's Safe Water System Prevents Diarrhea

A safe water system (SWS) now being popularized by Population Services International
{PSI) in eight developing countries is a powerful and life-saving tool that enables a person
to disinfect dirty water at point of use. The SWS can be provided for a family of six for one
U.S. centor less.

A great advantage of the SWS is the immediacy of the health impact. Improvements in
infrastructure, though important, are costly and take years to complete. The SWS can be
provided inexpensively and quickly.

Diarrhea kills 3 million people annually, mostly the peor, and is largely attributable to con-
taminated water. Diarrhea is an underlying cause of childhood malnutrition and is the world’s
second leading killer of children under five — 5,000 children die every day from diarrheal
diseases. Through the SWS and complementary hygiene campaigns, PS| educates and
empowers low-income people to take control of their health and cuts the number of diar-
rhea episodes dramatically.

Children review uses of safe water presented in a flip chart developed by PSI in conjunction with its
safe water and hygiene campaign in Afghanistan.

The SWS was developed by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), and is
promoted and distributed by PSlin 10 developing countries — Zambia, Tanzania, Rwanda,
Myanmar, Malawi, Madagascar, Kenya, India, Burkina Faso and Afghanistan — with sup-
port from the U.S. Agency for International Development (USAID), the Dutch government,
UNICEF, CARE and the World Health Qrganization. The SWS consists of a bottle of dilute
sodium hypochlorite solution (chlorine bleach) that disinfects water at point of use by inac-
tivating microbial pathogens that cause diarrhea.

SOCIAL MARKETING AND COMMUNICATICONS FOR HEALTH

Population Services International
1120 19th Street, NW
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Washingtan, OC 20036 USA
Phone: (202] 785-0072
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16-18 Douglas Street

London SWTP 4PB, UK
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Through PSI's extensive distribution networks, branding
and advertising, low-income families can easily access
the simple and effective water quality treatment which
can provide clean drinking water for a family of six for a
penny or less a day.

CDC field trials from several countries show a 44-85%
reduction in diarrhea episodes when the SWS is used
correctly. Recognizing that poor hygiene is ancther major
cause of diarrhea, PS| implements hygiene and hand-
washing campaigns that complement the SWS. While
the SWS is a method for preventing diarrhea, PSI also
markets oral rehydration salts to treat diarrhea.

New research shows that the SWS can improve the health
of HIV positive people. An abstract presented at the 13th
International Conference on AlDS and Sexually Transmit-
ted Infections in Africa (ICASA) in Nairobi in September
2003 suggested that use of the SWS resulted in a 37%
reduction of risk of diarrhea in people with HIV/AIDS.
Chronic diarrhea can prove life-threatening for those with
weakened immune systems. Considering the lack of an-
tiretroviral treatment for the vast majority of those suffer-
ing from HIV/AIDS, avoidance of opportunistic infections
provides a chance for a longer and healthier life.

Afghanistan

PSI's introduction of the SWS Clorin to Afghanistan in
2003 marked the country’s first water treatment system.
Product, labels and bottles are all sourced locally, generat-
ing income for the local economy. The project focuses on
generic health and hygiene promotion, addressing both
diarrhea prevention and management through a variety of
outlets, including interpersonal educaters, radio programs
and educational theater.

India

As part of the launch of SafeWat in 2002, PSl/India, WHO
and Sulabh International (alocal NGO) piloted a projectin
the slums of Dehli which conducted interpersonal educa-
tion through home visits and group discussions fed by vol-
unteers to test the inclusion of a strong hand-washing and
hygiene component. In addition, mass media and special
events are also used to disseminate the information.

Kenya

In addition to traditional distribution methods, PSI/Kenya
uses community-based sales agents who often carry Wa-
terGuard on foot or bicycle to small local markets and act
as messengers of behavior change as well as sales.

Madagascar

PSi’'s program in Madagascar recruited small restaurants
in urban neighborhoods to use water treated with Sar Eau
for their clients’ drinking water, to prepare food and to wash
vegetables, dishes and hands. The eateries pay a small
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fee in return for a 120-liter barrel, free radio publicity and
interior and exterior signs. Str Eau has also been used to
respond to cyclone disasters and cholera epidemics.

Malawi

When the SWS was launched in 2002 at the beginning
of one of Malawi's repeat cholera epidemics, President
Bakili Muluzi carried a bottle of WaterGuard in his coat
pocket at public appearances and urged all Malawians to
use it. Close to ten thousand bottles were sold within the
first month of its entry into the market.

Rwanda

PSI/Rwanda has added hygiene outreach to its SWS Sar
Eau and trained nurses and health animators, in three
health districts to distribute the product.

Tanzania

PSI/Tanzania has partnered with Tarmal Industries, a 100-
year-old commercial producer of soaps and detergents,
to market its SWS WaterGuard and is recovering 100%
of the production cost.

Zambia

Annual sales of Clorin, launched in 1998, have steadily
exceeded one million bottles for the past few years and
reached significant proportions of Zambia's estimated 2
million households. Alan Reed, former USAID/Zambia
director, declared that “safe water systems could prove
to be one of the mostimportant health interventions of the
decade.” PSI/Zambia’s program trains health center staff,
neighborhood health volunteers and pharmacy owners in
diarrhea prevention.

When compared to the $80 billion a year needed for
water infrastructure projects in developing countries, the
SWS is an inexpensive alternative that can immediately
protect health. The UN World Water Development Report,
issued in March 2003, states that, “disinfection of water
at the point of use is consistently the most cost-effective
intervention. In addition, improved hand-washing is also
effective.”

The result of home water treatment, hand-washing and
proper hygiene is a substantial reduction in the number
of diarrhea episodes which directly improves children’s
health, nutrition, growth and development, and has the
potential to reduce dramatically the fatality rate. Lively,
health children are more likely to grow into active, bright
adults that can take action to bring themselves and their
country out of poverty.

PSI expects to launch safe water programs in Haiti in
the near future, and is also developing SWS products in
Bolivia, Eritrea, Nigeria and Uzbekistan.

PSI's Core Values:
Bottom Line Health impact ¢ Private Sector Speed and Efficiency «
Decentralization, Innovation, and Entrepreneurship * Long-term Commitment to the People We Serve
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Ms. McCoLLUuM. They have a low-tech solution that they call an
SWS, and it is being used very successfully, and it lists the coun-
tries in here; Malawi, Afghanistan, India. And what that is, is that
it shows people how to use chlorine bleach. They have the full
chemical name in here, but basically it is chlorine bleach, and how
to use that at point of use so that water is drinkable. But of course
that water has to go through some testing and to see if even that
is a solution.

When I was with CARE, they used the low-intake plastic pipes
that I saw in Peru, and they had the village involved in not only
the treatment, but building the water supply so that they could
work with the next village. Ownership into that has really made
it successful. But I would like to ask you, sir, a question. Recently,
I had the opportunity to visit the country of Chad, which is hosting
many refugees from The Sudan.

The UN refugee camp that was there was trucking water in.
They had people from all over doing geological surveys, and people
from all over the world trying to help. But what was going on in
the meantime was that the wells that the villages in Chad were
being stressed from all the visitors and people coming through
prior to the UN coming in and setting up the refugee camp.

What happens to your budget, to your plans, as you have to ad-
dress needs in these refugee camps? Does that mean that you have
more needs that go unmet, and more people who get put on the
waiting list keeping you from helping us, and the United States,
hopefully as President Bush goes to the Millennium event in Scot-
land, from us reaching those goals? What do we need to do to make
that happen?

Mr. KJORVEN. Thank you. What is very clear is that over the
past decade increasingly, but the trend is really longer than that,
at least 20 years old, a growing share of international resources
available to the developing world have been going to humanitarian
crisis.

Since the overall envelope has not had a tendency of significantly
growing, especially not or certainly not in the 1990s, and the early
part of this decade, now we might see a reversal. That basically
means that resources for long term development have become more
limited relatively speaking to dealing with complex emergencies.

So this is something that we all as an international system are
trying to come to terms with in these disasters and catastrophes.
On the other hand, the United Nations Development Program
works primarily in the field of development.

Our resources do not get taken away from us to put into crisis
handling as such, and it is another part of the UN system that
deals with crisis. However, overall resources for development, yes,
comes under stress as we are struggling to deal with the complex
emergencies.

Ms. McCoLLuM. Thank you. Mr. Chair, I bring that up because
there was some discussion when I was with a group of inter-
national parliamentarians that there were signals coming from the
United States Government that we were going to count our human-
itarian aid as part of the funds going toward the Millennium Devel-
opment Goals.
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If we do that, we are doing the right thing by reaching out and
helping people in immediate crisis. But when we do that and we
count that as our development aid, that just pushes the years back
further and further in which we can see these countries begin to
stand up on their own and move forward. Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Chairman HYDE. Mr. Smith of New Jersey.

Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chair-
man. I want to thank you and Mr. Blumenauer for his initiative
on the legislation, and to you for convening this extremely impor-
tant hearing.

Let me just ask you about our briefers from the United Nations.
The USAID has made the point, and Jacqueline Schafer, Deputy
Assistant Administrator, will also testify that the USAID will
greatly exceed its commitment to water investments.

The 3 year total for the Water for the Poor Initiative obligations
almost doubled the original commitment announced by Secretary
Powell in 2002. Then it was $970 million pledged, and now the
total is $1.9 billion.

And my first question is whether or not you think that is ade-
quate, or what is your sense about that commitment? But also are
other countries also stepping up to the plate to provide those kinds
of resources?

And, secondly, I knew Jim Grant very well, and now I see Marty
Rendon, who is a great friend of all humanitarian causes, and who
worked previously for the Hunger Committee with Tony Hall, now
our current Ambassador for the World Food Program. And Jim
Grant never missed an opportunity to reach into his pocket and
bring out a packet of oral rehydration salts when you would talk
to him. While we are looking to expand capacity and resources, bet-
ter modalities for government, and good governance, as it was
pointed out in much of this testimony.

Are we doing enough in the area of meeting the existing, compel-
ling need for oral rehydration salts, so that those who have bouts
of diarrhoeal disease, which to the best of my knowledge is still the
leading killer of children in the world, do get that low-cost, low-
tech, and life-saving intervention? Please, answer those two ques-
tions, if you could.

Ms. ToBIN. Thank you. On the issue of resources, many countries
now—and I think the World Summit on Sustainable Development
was a turning point, in terms of focusing energy and attention on
the unfinished business of supporting water and sanitation—the
British, the Minister of Overseas Development, has made a state-
ment that they will increase their resources for water and sanita-
tion. The Netherlands, I know, is considering a number of pro-
posals at the present time.

There is the EU water facility, which is reviewing a series of pro-
posals, particularly focused on the Caribbean, Africa, and the Pa-
cific, for support to both urban and water supply programs.

I think that there are certainly countries that are stepping up,
but it is very important to prioritize. Those countries obviously do
need assistance the most. I am not aware of the breakdown of sup-
port from USAID, in terms of the present allocation.

As T stated, I think sub-Saharan Africa, and looking at the cov-
erage rates in some of the countries, particularly countries like
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Ethiopia, there certainly is a need for support, particularly to coun-
tries with low coverage for both water and sanitation.

On the issue of oral rehydration, it is still an integrated top pri-
ority for us. We send obviously in our emergency assistance, it is
a major part of what happens, but also for our regular control of
diarrhoeal disease programs, and we have supported that with the
World Health Organization.

And certainly as part of our child survival efforts, it is still sup-
ported and a major part of what UNICEF does.

Mr. KJORVEN. Just a brief supplement from our side. Obviously
there are two sides to the equation, and it is true that until at least
a couple of years ago that the overall trend in terms of assistance
to water sanitation was going down, unfortunately.

Other issues had more priority from the donor countries basi-
cally. But that seems now to have been reserved. The other side
of the equation is the government in the countries concerned. Quite
frankly water and sanitation have not always been high on their
agenda in many developing countries, especially when it comes to
meeting the needs of poor communities.

But that also in many countries is starting to change, and so we
now have a window of opportunity where both donor agencies, and
governments in the north, and the countries of the developing
world are seeing the same problem more or less in the same way
and are ready to move forward.

Mr. SMITH OF NEW JERSEY. Thank you very much.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from American Samoa, Mr.
Faleomavaega.

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to com-
mend you for calling this hearing. I also want to commend my col-
league and friend from Oregon, Mr. Blumenauer, for introducing
this legislation.

We have 191 member countries that make up the United Na-
tions, and I understand that the total UN budget was about $1.34
billion. We are expending $1 billion a week in fighting the war in
Iraq and Afghanistan. It comes down to the point that I wanted to
make here, is the fact that there is always the problem of limited
resources. And I think the problem is plainer than just talking
about this particular issue of water. When you say water, health
and sanitation are just as important and critical.

But what can you possibly do with $1.34 billion trying to meet
the needs of 191 countries? Of course, I am aware also that 25 per-
cent of that $1.34 billion comes from this country. And I am also
aware that our country has been heavily criticized for not giving
enough. Is that a fair statement as representatives of the United
Nations; that we are not giving enough?

Mr. KJORVEN. I think what is quite abundantly clear is that
there is a shortage of resources to meet the needs out there. That
is very clear. On the other hand, the picture isn’t quite as bleak
as the Honorable Representative has stated, because fortunately
the $1.34 billion are basically the assessed contributions to the UN
from the member countries.

In addition to that, many governments, including that of the
United States, give significant additional resources for develop-
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ment. That is channeled through UNDP, UNICEF, and many other
channels.

So the overall international aid envelope is now approaching, if
filﬁzmember correctly, for all international aid roughly $70 billion

ollars.

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. $70 billion?

Mr. KJORVEN. $70 billion. And UNDP, to speak for ourselves, we
manage about $4 billion of those billions. So obviously we have re-
sources to put to good use. On the other hand, the needs out there
are so much bigger.

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. I am just curious, and I am not a psycho-
analyst, but why is it that we have a tsunami in Southeast Asia
that the whole world’s attention is given. In fact, there was a bid-
ding war among the countries as to how much they were willing
to offer to give assistance to the victims, over 140,000 people that
lost their lives.

Japan started bidding with $500 million, and Germany with
$400 million. Our country didn’t do too well initially, but I think
we are earmarked for about $900 million to give to this disaster in
Southeast Asia.

But when it comes to the genocide in Darfur, where over 300,000
lives have been lost, I hardly hear a peep out of anybody, and to
say that this was not a worse disaster, where the United Nations
and other countries of the world should really focus on.

I realize that this may not be on the issue of water, but I think
there is a greater problem that I am trying to focus on here. If we
can’t do it on these basic fundamental issues, then how can we pos-
sibly give assistance on the issue of water itself if we can’t even
address—why is it when something like this happens, and when it
happens in Africa, nobody wants to talk about it?

And I suspect that there are probably not even enough resources.
Over 300,000 lives have already been lost, and I humbly consider
that to be a genocide, and I wondered, am I missing something
here? Or is this some psychological makeup where if it happens
anywhere else in the world, we are there giving help? But if it hap-
pens in Africa, we don’t seem to be giving much attention to this,
and I suspect that probably no other region of the world has more
water-related issues, or problems, or needs than Africa. Am I
wrong on this, Ms. Tobin?

Ms. ToBIN. On the issue of Darfur, the United States has given
support to UNICEF for water supply and sanitation for the dis-
placed population in Sudan and in Chad, along with other coun-
tries.

Certainly the extent of the situation there has really meant a lot
of mobilization at the UN, agencies working together to respond in
a coordinated way to address the problem. We are coordinating the
UN and the NGO response for water supply and sanitation there.

And we have had our challenges in responding to the situation,
but we are doing our best and utmost to provide safe water and
sanitation to everyone as quickly as we possibly can. Certainly——

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. My time is up, but I just want to give my
question again. If you were to put priorities on a regional basis,
what region would you say is the number one critical need as far
as water is concerned? I guess Africa.
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Ms. ToBIN. Sub-Saharan Africa.

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. And perhaps it may be our legislation could
more specifically target Africa as the basis of our direct assistance,
rather than trying to paint the whole world and suggest that even
though two-thirds of the world’s population is in the Asia-Pacific
region, but would you agree that my humble observation that Afri-
ca is the number one priority as far as water is concerned?

Ms. ToBIN. I think for water supply the priority is the sub-Saha-
ran Africa. I agree. It does not mean that attention is not needed
in other regions, such as South Asia. But certainly the top priority
for water supply is sub-Saharan Africa.

Mr. FALEOMAVAEGA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Payne.

Mr. PAYNE. Thank you very much. I also commend the Chairman
for having this very important hearing on the global water crisis.
I wondered, does your organization work closely with the UN Con-
vention to combat desertification, and how are you interrelated?

Mr. KJORVEN. Well, the UNDP is very much engaged in sup-
porting the implementation of the convention to combat
desertification, and again that is particularly of relevance to sub-
Saharan Africa, where the problems of land degradation, particu-
larly in the drylands areas, make up the lion’s share of that con-
tinent, is a key development and poverty issue.

The reality is that just as often as we have been struggling to
help countries reduce the problem of poverty, we also see, because
of land degradation, that new population groups actually fall into
poverty, because there is a lack of appropriate management of land
resources, and plus other trends, such as climate change and cli-
mate variability, which are key issues as well.

But we are working very closely and through the global environ-
ment facility, we have an instrument that is targeting interven-
tions and to support countries to improve management of land in
order to reverse desertification and improve the productivity of
rural drylands in Africa.

Mr. PAYNE. Let me ask this. Is there—there are areas where—
I know a specific area where water management is not done as well
as it could be. Very specifically, Egypt feels that it controls the
Nile, and that the Nile River belongs to Egypt. That the history of
Egypt has to do with the Nile, and anybody that has anything to
do with the Nile must check with Egypt first. Of course, Egyptians
probably don’t know geography too well, because the Nile does not
start in Egypt.

It happens to be privileged to flow through Egypt, and therefore
the fertile crescent bed in the development of world culture was a
benefactor. One of the problems in my opinion of the Sudan is that
Egypt does not want two Sudans because they control Sudan and
the water. And they have gone along with genocide and anything
that the Government of Sudan does from Khartoum because of the
flow of the Nile. It actually threatened Ethiopia with aggression if
they tamper with the flow.

And the Nile begins in Ethiopia and in Uganda, and it does not
begin in Egypt. And there were some plans some 8 or 9 years ago
that Ethiopia was interested in trying to prevent much of the wast-
ed water that evaporates by altering some of the flow, which would
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have benefitted Ethiopia, and reduced the waste, and really had no
impact on the flow of the Nile.

And as a matter of fact, it had been much more efficient. Egypt
said that any alteration was to them almost like a declaration of
war. Has the UN been able to talk—because we were really inter-
ested in taking this case to a world court to determine who has ju-
risdiction over water that emanates out of that land—has there
been any discussion, or have you heard of any of this quiet discus-
sion that has gone on, regarding the Nile and Ethiopia and the
source of the Nile in that manner?

Mr. KJORVEN. Thank you very much. UNDP, together with sev-
eral other agencies, and also supported significantly by the United
States, has been working with all the riparians to the Nile for sev-
eral years. Working very quietly to help the 10 countries that make
up the whole river basin come together to try to change the para-
digm that you refer to, with a kind of zero sum competition be-
tween the countries.

And where you are right is that Egypt has tended to be the
strong player in that game. This has changed rather significantly
in recent years. We now have come to a point where the 10 govern-
ments share a commission and try to move forward together on the
agenda of managing the Nile for the common good, and for all
countries to come out as winners, rather than one country against
all the others.

Even Egypt and Ethiopia are now cooperating on the issues that
were before totally off-subject. So we see a significant change, even
though we still—the Nile is still in a sense formally governed by
a treaty, and that goes back to, I think, the 1950s, and according
to many observers gives Egypt more rights relatively speaking than
other countries.

However, even within that framework the riparian members of
the Nile Basin Initiative, all 10 of them, or at least 9 with the ex-
ception of Eritrea, they are moving forward. And it is a significant
achievement that is being made, not least thanks to support by the
United States.

Chairman HYDE. The gentleman’s time has expired. Ms. Tobin
and Mr. Kjorven, thank you very much for a very illuminating tes-
timony, and we appreciate it. We now will let you go, and invite
our next panel forward.

Mr. John Turner was sworn in as Assistant Secretary of State
for Oceans and International Environmental and Scientific Affairs
on November 13, 2001. Prior to his appointment, he was President
and Chief Executive Officer of the Conservation Fund, a national
non-profit organization dedicated to public-private partnerships to
protect land and water resources.

Assistant Secretary Turner received a Master of Science degree
in Wildlife Ecology from the University of Michigan. Coincidentally,
Mr. Turner recently returned from an official trip to the Jordan
River Basin, where he researched water and sanitation issues.

Ms. Jacqueline Schafer was appointed Deputy Assistant Admin-
istrator for the Bureau of Economic Growth, Agriculture, and
Trade, at the U.S. Agency for International Development, in Sep-
tember 2002.
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She served as Director of the Arizona Department of Environ-
mental Quality in the cabinet of Governor Jane D. Hall between
1999 and 2002. Prior to that, she was appointed Assistant Sec-
retary of the Navy for Installations and Environment by President
George H.W. Bush.

Mr. Turner, would you please proceed with a 5-minute summary,
if y01(11 can do so. Your full statement will be made a part of the
record.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOHN F. TURNER, ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY, BUREAU OF OCEANS AND INTERNATIONAL
ENVIRONMENTAL AND SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS, U.S. DEPART-
MENT OF STATE

Mr. TURNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, good morning. I cer-
tainly appreciate the opportunity to appear before you this morning
and thank you and the other Members, especially Congressman
Blumenauer, for prompting us all this morning to focus on the
global crisis on access to water and sanitation, and I also appre-
ciate your reference to my recent trip to the Jordan River basin to
look at the issues of water and sanitation. That was motivated in
part by the hearing that you conducted last year on that subject.

Mr. Chairman, obviously there are many reasons that we should
focus on this morning’s subject, and why we should all care about
it.

First, simply, for humanitarian reasons. As Dr. Tobin and others
have pointed out, approximately 5,000 people die each day from
preventable diarrhoeal diseases. This is a daily count somewhat
equivalent to two World Trade Centers.

Most of these deaths as you pointed out, Mr. Chairman, are chil-
dren under the age of 5. That is a child dying somewhere in the
world every 15 seconds due to unsafe water, inadequate sanitation,
and poor hygiene, a situation that I don’t think that any of us can
tolerate.

Sanitation is equally as important, especially for women and
young girls. Many girls simply fail to attend school due to the lack
of sanitation facilities and basic privacy.

A second reason is the obvious link between health and economic
development. Currently, over 50 percent of the world’s hospital
beds are filled with patients suffering from water-related diseases.

The World Health Organization estimates that by reducing by
half the proportion of people that lack access to safe water and ade-
quate sanitation, the world would save nearly $90 million annually.

In agrarian-based developing countries the economic dependency
on water is even greater. When it rains, economies prosper; when
it doesn’t rain, those countries that lack the capacity to store and
save water experience economic decline, food in security, and even
famine.

A third reason water is important is for stability reasons. Over
40 percent of the world’s population live in more than 260 water-
sheds that are shared by two or more countries. As water becomes
scarce, tensions over shared resources are likely to rise, both with-
in countries and among countries.

Fourth, I think we all recognize that water is an important tool
in building democracies. Water is a motivator. People want to be
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invested in decisions that affect their well-being, and daily quality
of life. They welcome participatory decision-making, transparency,
and accountability associated with water use at the local, national,
and regional levels.

So what is the U.S. currently doing? Just briefly, at the State De-
partment, our bureau works closely with USAID and other agen-
cies to build strong connections between our diplomatic and devel-
opment efforts.

In our work, three shared priorities have emerged. First, we
must combine water and health in any forward looking strategy.
Two, we must promote integrated water resource management; and
third, we all have to work to develop creative approaches to financ-
ing.

The majority of U.S. assistance in these areas is implemented
through multilateral partnerships among U.S. agencies with other
donor nations, NGOs, and the business sector.

For example, on the priority of water and health, at the recent
UN Commission on Sustainable Development, the United States
joined in the launch of the Health Through Water Partnership,
which brought together a number of donor nations and inter-
national organizations.

On integrated water management, the Department has worked
with USAID and an international NGO called the Global Water
Partnership to build a multi-donor program aimed at strengthening
the capacities of countries to manage water, now being applied in
15 different countries.

The priority of financing is a major challenge. Meeting the long
term water supply, sanitation, and waste water treatment needs in
developing countries will require significant funding.

The U.S. has pioneered an approach using partial loan guaran-
tees and pooled financing that reduces investment risks to stimu-
late local currency investment for water-related infrastructure.

These guarantees can leverage $10 to $20 for every dollar in-
vested by the U.S. For example, in the Indian State of Tamil Nadu,
a United States investment of approximately $400,000 mobilize
nearly $6.4 million in private and public funding to provide water
and sanitation services to some 600,000 people.

We have learned a number of lessons over the past few years.
First, saving lives requires that we address water sanitation and
hygiene together.

Second, our efforts must be demand driven. Stakeholders, espe-
cially local communities, must be involved.

Third, we must seek sustainable approaches. This requires that
countries have the capacity to maintain and operate infrastructure
and manage water properly over the long term.

Fourth, we must consider the cultural context of specific water
interventions and technologies; and finally, the resources needed
will far exceed the ability of any one donor or of all donors.

So we must look to mobilize local capital, mitigate investment
risks, and support local entrepreneurship. The good news is that I
believe the United States and its partners are implementing some
very successful strategies.

Turning to H.R. 1973, while the Administration is not taking a
formal position on this proposal, we are pleased to convey that the
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basic thrust of this legislation is strongly compatible with the ap-
proaches of the Administration and meeting the critical challenges
of improving access to water and sanitation.

We appreciate the bill’s recognition of the vital role that partner-
ships of other governments, the private sector, NGOs, and others
can play. In looking forward, Mr. Chairman, the challenge for the
world community is, obviously, how do we scale up our collective
efforts to leave a more positive legacy for future generations and
the globe? Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I look forward to any
questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Turner follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOHN F. TURNER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY,
BUREAU OF OCEANS AND INTERNATIONAL ENVIRONMENTAL AND SCIENTIFIC AF-
FAIRS, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE

Chairman Hyde and other Members of the International Relations Committee, I
appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today to discuss the global water
crisis and U.S. strategies to increase access to safe water and sanitation. I will
present a brief overview of the global water situation and then quickly highlight
some of the efforts the Department has taken to address these issues along with
a few comments on the proposed “Water for the Poor Act of 2005.”

THE GLOBAL WATER SITUATION

I can think of few challenges as important as water and sanitation for us to take
on. Today, it is likely that more than 1.1 billion people lack access to safe drinking
water; 2.6 billion people lack access to proper sanitation. Each year, over 3 billion
people suffer from water related diseases: 2-5 million die. The CIA reports that, by
2015, nearly half of the world’s population will live in countries that are water-
stressed (i.e., have less than 1,700 cubic meters per capita per year).

Why should we care? For humanitarian and health reasons: Each day, approxi-
mately 5,000 people die from preventable diarrhoeal diseases alone. This number
does not include the millions of people with compromised immune systems, such as
those with HIV/AIDS, or those suffering from malnutrition, where chronic exposure
to unsafe water can be a key contributing factor in their death. Most of these deaths
are in children under 5 years of age—that’s a child dying every fifteen seconds due
to unsafe water, inadequate sanitation and poor hygiene. This human cost is
unfathomable. Sanitation is equally as important—especially for women and girls.
Women who don’t have access to sanitation facilities must often defecate in public
or hold it in until nightfall. Many girls fail to attend school due to the lack of pri-
vate sanitation facilities. These are conditions that undermine human well-being
and dignity.

We should also care for development reasons: Currently, over 50% of the world’s
hospital beds are filled with patients suffering from water-related diseases. The
WHO estimates that by reducing by half, the proportion of people that lack access
to safe water and adequate sanitation the world would save nearly $90 billion annu-
ally. India alone loses 73 million working days per year due to the lack of clean
water and inadequate sanitation. In agrarian-based developing countries the eco-
nomic dependency on water is even greater—when it rains, economies can grow;
when it doesn’t, those countries that lack the capacity to store and save water expe-
rience economic decline and food insecurity, even famine. We have seen cases where
water mismanagement and water pollution can reduce GDP by more than 2%—
that’s enough to keep a country in poverty, or if remedied, set it on a path towards
economic growth. Hurricane Mitch reminded us all of the tremendous economic
damage that floods can bring to a region. Water is also a good investment. Depend-
ing on the region, investing a dollar in water supply and sanitation can yield as
much as $34 in return.

Water is also important for stability reasons. More than 260 watersheds are
shared by two or more countries. Over 40% of the world’s population live in a shared
basin. As water becomes scarce, tensions over shared resources are likely to rise—
both within countries and among countries. Promoting joint management and using
water to build trust and cooperation in conflict-prone regions are important tools in
reducing the risks of future conflicts.

Finally, water can be an important tool in building democracies. Water is a
motivator. Everyone everywhere wants reliable access to safe water. People want to
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be invested in decisions that affect their well-being. They welcome participatory de-
cision making, transparency and accountability associated with water use at the
local, national and regional levels. I recently heard an interesting story from a
friend at Water Partners International—a U.S.-based NGO working internationally
on water. He recounted a statement from one participant in a water project in Hon-
duras that electing a representative to his community water committee was the first
time in his life that he had voted. That’s democracy, that’s how to build a culture
of democracy.

In sum, the lack of access to safe water and sanitation, along with poor water
management undermines human health and dignity, reduces economic productivity,
and contributes to instability.

OUR APPROACH

So what are we doing? OES works closely with USAID to build strong connections
between our diplomatic and development efforts—an approach which has tremen-
dous support within the Department and is yielding significant results internation-
ally. On water, three shared priorities have emerged: water and health; integrated
water resources management; and financing. The majority of U.S. assistance in
these areas is captured under USAID’s “Water for the Poor” initiative which our
USAID colleagues will discuss shortly. I will highlight some work in each area to
give you an example of how we work together and a sense of what can be done to
address the global water crisis.

On water and health, the Department and USAID have been working CDC/HHS
and other U.S. agencies to reduce the incidence of diarrheal disease in a number
of ways including: increasing access to technologies to disinfect and safely store
water at the household level (commonly known as “point-of-use” water treatment);
promoting hygiene education; and supporting risk-based vulnerability analyses of
water supply systems (known as water safety plans). The point-of-use approach is
particularly appealing for two reasons: First, it can save lives now. Second, it’s mar-
ket-based. In other words, many of these technologies can be locally manufactured
and distributed at a profit for local entrepreneurs. Over time, our hope is that sub-
sidies for these products can be reduced and, with the proper social marketing, the
number of users will grow on their own. The international community has been
hesitant to accept this approach. Over the years, the Department and USAID’s ef-
forts through the G8 and other international fora have generated broader interest.
At the thirteenth session of the UN Commission on Sustainable Development last
April, for example, the United States joined in launching the “Health through
Water” partnership which brought together a number of donors including the UK,
Australia, the WHO and UNICEF to mobilize resources and stimulate greater action
around point-of-use and water safety plan approaches.

On integrated water resources management, the Department has worked with
USAID and an international NGO called the Global Water Partnership to build a
multi-donor program aimed at strengthening the capacity of countries to manage
water. Currently, more than five donor governments invest resources through this
program in over fifteen countries around the world. One of these partners, the Neth-
erlands, brings more than money to the partnership—they bring Royalty. The
Crown Prince of Orange serves as a patron of the Global Water Partnership and
works with us to raise the profile of these issues. Within the UN, we established
the Shared Waters Initiative to strengthen cooperative management of shared water
resources. Through this initiative, we are working to support regional dialogue in
a number of key basins throughout the world—including the Nile—with donor part-
ners such as the GEF, World Bank, Sweden and the Netherlands.

Meeting the long-term water supply, sanitation and waste water treatment needs
in developing countries will require money. Estimates vary, but it is clear that tens,
perhaps hundreds of billions of dollars will be needed annually. Much of this will
have to come from within the countries themselves. USAID pioneered an approach
using partial loan guarantees that reduces investment risks to stimulate local cur-
rency investment in water-related infrastructure. With the backing of the U.S.
Treasury, these guarantees leverage ten to twenty dollars for every dollar invested.
Combined with financing mechanisms like those we have used in the United
States—such as pooled funds and revolving funds—these approaches can provide
sustainable financial support for both large scale projects and local entrepreneurs.
In the Indian State of Tamil Nadu, for example, a U.S. investment of approximately
$400,000 will mobilize nearly $6.4 million to provide water and sanitation services
to an estimated 600,000 people.

Together, the Department, USAID and EPA have worked through a number of
international fora to increase the adoption of this approach among bilateral donors,
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international financial institutions and multilateral organizations. We have also
sought out partners that can complement this approach to leverage additional re-
sources. For example, the Department and USAID’s Office of Development Credit
are now working with Japan in three countries to combine our loan guarantee
mechanism with concessional lending from the Japan Bank for International Co-
operation to support local infrastructure development.

A WAY FORWARD

We've learned a number of lessons over the past few years. First, saving lives re-
quires that we address water, sanitation and hygiene together. The health benefits
will appear when we approach these needs in an integrated holistic manner. Second,
our efforts must be demand-driven. Stakeholders must be involved. Third, we must
seek sustainable approaches. This requires that countries have the capacity to main-
tain and manage infrastructure. When we help drill a well, we must ensure that
it is done within the broader context of water use and reuse, considering agricul-
tural needs, waste disposal, and longer-term groundwater quality. Fourth, we must
consider the cultural context of specific water interventions and technologies. What
works in Boise, might not work in Bangladesh. Finally, the resources needed will
far exceed the abilities of any one donor—or all the donors—to provide. So, we must
look to mobilize local capital, mitigate investment risks and support local entrepre-
neurship. And we must work in partnership—building coalitions with other coun-
tries, multilateral institutions, the private sector, faith-based group, and NGOs. In
other words, diplomacy and development must go hand-in-hand.

The good news is that the State Department and USAID have already been suc-
cessfully working in this manner on water.

WATER FOR THE POOR ACT OF 2005

While the Administration has not taken a formal position on the “Water for the
Poor Act of 2005,” we are pleased to convey that the basic thrust of this legislation
is strongly compatible with the Department’s views regarding the critical impor-
tance of these issues and the role that partnerships with governments, the private
sector, NGOs and others can play. Success requires strong linkages between our dip-
lomatic and development efforts; coordination among the agencies; partnerships
with multilateral institutions and regional organizations—such as UN organiza-
tions, the World Bank, and the African Ministerial Council on Water; and engage-
ment with the NGO, private sector and foundation communities. The Department,
in close cooperation with USAID, is actively engaged in such an effort.

I thank you for this opportunity to testify before this committee on behalf of the
Department of State. I would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

Chairman HYDE. Thank you. Ms. Schafer.

STATEMENT OF MS. JACKEE SCHAFER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT
ADMINISTRATOR, BUREAU FOR ECONOMIC GROWTH, AGRI-
CULTURE AND TRADE, U.S. AGENCY FOR INTERNATIONAL
DEVELOPMENT

Ms. SCHAFER. Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I
am pleased to appear before you today on behalf of Administrator
Andrew Natsios of the United States Agency for International De-
velopment to discuss both the strategic approach and the concrete
actions that USAID is taking to promote access to safe water and
sanitation in developing countries.

My State Department colleague has described the enormity of
the global water challenge with great compassion and conviction.
To achieve the Millennium Declaration drinking water target for
2015 alone, for example, new services would need to be provided
for 260,000 people every day between 2002 and 2015.

The situation for sanitation is even more dramatic, and at least
350,000 more people per day would require improved access to
sanitation services. But access to services or lack thereof tells only
part of the story. Solving the problem will require us to think be-
yond the hardware, the wells, the plumbing connections, to under-
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stand the roles of women, children, communities, and the local pri-
vate sector, and to reform the national and municipal institutions
that manage water supply and sanitation services, and protect the
water resource itself so that today’s solutions endure for future
generations.

Building on more than five decades of engagement in the inter-
national water sector, USAID is an active participant in forging a
globally accepted set of strategic principles for confronting the
world’s water challenges.

The water action plan agreed to by the G—8 countries at Evian,
France, in 2003, fully reflects USAID’s strategic direction, and the
five core principles in this plan provide a useful framework to un-
derstand how our agency is addressing global water security.

These principles are to promote good governance, number one.
That is, working to ensure that decisions about water resources are
based on transparent, participatory and democratic institutions,
with political commitments at the highest levels in each country to
make necessary reforms and investments in the water sector.

Two, utilize all financial resources. That is, employing donor as-
sistance in a catalytic way to help committed countries tap the
enormous amount of private sector financing available, while mak-
ing public investments more efficient and sustainable.

Three, building infrastructure by empowering local authorities in
local communities. That is, creating local capacity to address water
supply and sanitation needs through sound management from
catchment to consumer, and ensuring fiscal responsibility for the
ongoing maintenance of the water systems.

Four, strengthening monitoring, assessment, and research; that
is, fostering stewardship of the water resource itself by monitoring
and assessing the quality and quantity of water resources to guar-
antee that there is sufficient clean water for personal health and
hygiene, crops and livestock, municipal and industrial uses, and
fish and wildlife, and their habitats.

And, five, reinforce engagement of international organizations.
That is, working constructively with others in the international
water community, including donors, foundations, governments,
faith-based and other non-profit organizations, community groups,
universities, and the private sector, to bring our collective re-
sources and expertise to bear on the global water challenge.

Turning each of these principles into reality require just the
kinds of strengths that USAID brings to the table, including our
worldwide long-term field presence in more than 100 countries
around the globe, and our capability to apply solutions that are ap-
propriate to local circumstances.

In the few minutes that I have, it is impossible to provide you
with an in-depth view of USAID’s entire water portfolio, and so I
ask with your permission, Mr. Chairman, that my full prepared
statement be included in the record of this hearing.

I would like to take this opportunity to go a little further from
the introduction that Mr. Turner gave you about our Water for the
PO(l)r Initiative, and describe this program in a little bit more de-
tail.

For the past 3 years—that is, 2003, 2004, and 2005—USAID has
been carrying out a government pledge to invest at least $970 mil-
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lion directly in international water management activities, and to
leverage millions more in private sector resources.

The Water for the Poor Initiative was announced in 2002 at the
World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD) by Secretary
Powell and signaled the Administration’s commitment to U.S. glob-
al leadership in the water sector in three interrelated areas: Water
supply and sanitation, watershed protection, and agricultural and
industrial water productivity.

As we end the 3-year initiative at the end of this fiscal year, as
Mr. Smith pointed out, I am happy to report that USAID will
greatly exceed the commitment to our water investment commit-
ment at WSSD, and our total obligations are expected to reach $1.9
billion, almost doubling the original pledge.

I am running out of time to give you some details about what we
have done with those water resources, but they fall into three cat-
egories; water supply and sanitation, watershed management, and
water efficiency. Let me give you two examples if you will permit
me.

Beyond the direct number of people served—and we believe we
are reaching 12 million additional people already for water supply,
and 21 million additional people for sanitation services—we are
particularly interested in maximizing the human health benefits
associated with the infrastructure investments that we are making.
What lies behind these figures is important, and we have learned
what it takes to ensure that today’s water supply and sanitation
investments last into the future.

One innovative example is the safe water system which was de-
veloped by the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and
promoted by USAID, UNICEF, and the World Health Organization,
and dozens of other public and private organizations in 28 coun-
tries.

The safe water system includes the provision of locally-produced
water disinfectant and safe water storage containers, and the pro-
motion of improved hygiene behaviors to reduce diarrhoeal diseases
in children under 5 years old, and other vulnerable populations.

My second example is to tell you about the West Africa Water
Initiative, or WAWI, for which is a partnership of 13 private and
public organizations, where $5.5 million of USAID resources has
been matched with $36 million from private organizations, such as
the Conrad Hilton Foundation, World Vision, and UNICEF.

The objective of this program is to invest in small scale potable
water supply and sanitation activities in rural and periurban areas
in Ghana, Mali, and Niger. And by 2008, a minimum of 825 bore
holes and 9,000 latrines are anticipated, reaching more than
450,000 people.

The social, financial, and environmental sustainability of these
systems is paramount for the WAWI partners, and all partners are
insisting on investing heavily in community mobilization, govern-
ance, policy development, hydrogeological analysis, information
management, income generation, and hygiene behavior changes as
essential complements to the hardware investments that are made.

So we are trying to take what is called a holistic approach to pro-
viding safe affordable water, and that is sustainable in these re-
mote communities in this portion of Africa.
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I could go on and give you some more details. It is in my pre-
pared testimony, but I don’t want to go too far beyond the 5-minute
allocation. So I will conclude my statement there and say that I
would be happy to try and answer any questions that the Com-
mittee Members may have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Schafer follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MS. JACKEE SCHAFER, DEPUTY ASSISTANT ADMINISTRATOR,
BUREAU FOR EcONOMIC GROWTH, AGRICULTURE AND TRADE, U.S. AGENCY FOR
INTERNATIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Introduction

I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman and Members of this Committee, for the
opportunity to appear before you today as you consider the U.S. Government’s strat-
egies to combat global water challenges, including access to safe water and sanita-
tion in the developing world, and H.R. 1973, the “Water for the Poor Act of 2005.”
My summary statement, along with the submitted written testimony, responds to
the Committee’s request for information on each of the topics listed in your letter
of invitation to testify.

The global water challenge is indeed large, but we are making progress. USAID’s
interventions are strategic and focus on creating the enabling environment for
sound governance and financing, creating partnerships in the public and private sec-
tors, and leveraging resources.

While it is correct to place emphasis on the delivery of water supply and sanita-
tion services, we recognize that there is demand for reliable sources of clean water
across multiple sectors in every country. USAID and other federal agencies involved
in the delivery of technical assistance in the water sector remain committed to pro-
moting the efficient management and development of water resources, consistent
with the principles of Integrated Water Resources Management (IWRM), tailored to
local conditions, and in partnership with government, private sector, and civil soci-
ety institutions wherever we work.

We are more clearly articulating a shared understanding of the central role that
water security plays in virtually all areas of the U.S. international development
agenda. All of USAID’s major goals and several U.S. national interests are affected
by our success in achieving integrated water resources management, including
peace and national security, economic and food security, human health, ecological
st)lstainability, humanitarian response, and democracy and human rights (see Box
1).

BOX 1—WATER AND THE U.S. NATIONAL INTEREST

e Peace and National Security. Water security at the local, national, and
transboundary scale can contribute enormously to promoting a peaceful and
secure world, fostering local and international cooperation, and preventing a
myriad of foreign policy, diplomatic, and security problems.

e Economic and Food Security. Sustainable water resources management has
significant implications for promoting economic growth and agricultural pro-
ductivity worldwide, and can yield concrete benefits for U.S. private sector
abroad.

e Human Health. Water insecurity has a direct bearing on the health of billions
of people around the world, due to insufficient water, water contamination
from human activities, and poor sanitation and hygiene practices.

Ecological Sustainability. Appropriate water quantity and quality guarantee

the sustainability of ecosystems upon which human societies and economies

depend today and in the future.

o Humanitarian Response. Actions to predict, prevent, prepare for, mitigate,
and respond to natural and human caused water-related disasters can help
protect huge populations, especially the most vulnerable, and limit damage to
billions of dollars in property and infrastructure necessary for economic sur-
vival.

e Democracy and Human Rights. Democracy and water security are mutually
reinforcing goals, and democratic forms of governance are both a requirement

for and a product of sustainable, integrated water resources management
(IWRM).



38

The U.S. Strategic Framework in International Water

USAID has worked in the water sector since the 1960s. In the early decades of
its work, the Agency engaged in a wide range of water-related activities, including
dam construction, irrigation works and agricultural practices, water and sanitation
infrastructure, and capacity and institution building across the entire spectrum.
With lower funding levels in recent decades, as well as an increased emphasis on
the human, social, economic and political dimensions of water resources manage-
ment, interventions moved away from capital infrastructure activities toward the
policies, laws, institutions, operational strategies, and financing necessary to build
upon and sustain progress over the longer-term. In strategic states such as Egypt,
Jordan, West Bank/Gaza, and most recently in Afghanistan and Iraq, USAID con-
tinues to invest in capital infrastructure, including public works for water supply
and sanitation. USAID also undertakes capital projects in post-emergency humani-
tarian and reconstruction response, such as hurricanes, earthquakes, or the recent
South Asia tsunami. Such capital intensive projects have been the exception. Our
strategic approach has been to work with countries that have made clean water and
public health a national goal to improve water sector institutions and reform water
and sewerage utilities so they are financially sustainable and capable of providing
reliable and affordable water to their people.

Since 1998, USAID has become increasingly engaged in the international dialogue
on water, sharing the Agency’s technical experience and promoting policy initiatives
and development models at globally recognized events, including the World Water
Forums (2000; 2003), the World Summit on Sustainable Development (WSSD, 2002),
and the Commission on Sustainable Development (CSD, 2004; 2005). USAID has
supported the USG commitment to the internationally agreed goals contained with-
in the Millennium Declaration and the Johannesburg Plan of Implementation re-
lated to water, sanitation, and water resources management (see Box 2).1

BOX 2—SHARING AN INTERNATIONAL COMMITMENT

USAID is working with other U.S. Government agencies and the inter-
national community to accelerate and expand international efforts to achieve
both United Nations Millennium Declaration Goals and the Johannesburg Plan
of Implementation resolutions related to water, sanitation and Integrated Water
Resources Management (IWRM):

“Halve, by the year 2015......the proportion of people who are unable to
reach or afford safe drinking water” (Millennium Declaration)
“Halve, by the year 2015, the proportion of people who are unable to reach
or to afford safe drinking water....and the proportion of people without ac-
cess to basic sanitation.” (Johannesburg Plan)
“Develop integrated water resources management and water efficiency
pllans by 2005, with support to developing countries......” (Johannesburg
Plan)

Water: A G-8 Plan of Action (2003)

Building on the outcomes of these international events and declarations, the G8
countries agreed to a “Water Action Plan” at the G8 Summit at Evian, France in
2003.2 This Plan lays out principles that reflect USAID’s strategic direction in the
international water sector, and provides a useful framework to understand the
Agency’s programming priorities for water supply, sanitation, and water resources
management.

The Plan lays out five major areas in which USAID is currently taking a signifi-
cant leadership role in its international water programs:

Promoting good governance;

Utilizing all financial resources;

Building infrastructure by empowering local authorities and communities;
Strengthening monitoring, assessment, and research; and

1See United Nations General Assembly Resolution 55/2 of 8 September 2000 (http:/
daccessdds.un.org/doc/UNDOC/LTD/N00/631/37/PDF/N0063137.pdf?OpenElement) and the Jo-
hannesburg Plan of Implementation 2002 (http:/www.un.org/esa/sustdev/documents/
WSSD POI PD/English/POIToc.htm)
2http:/www.g8.fr/evian/english/navigation/2003 g8 summit/summit documents/
water a g8 action plan.html
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¢ Reinforcing engagement of international organizations

While each of these areas will be discussed separately, USAID’s water sector ac-
tivities individually and collectively incorporate and integrate all of these core stra-
tegic principles to maximize the effectiveness of the Agency’s investments.

Promoting good governance is at the very heart of the U.S. international water
sector strategy. USAID actively promotes an integrated water resources manage-
ment approach, emphasizing transparent and capable institutional and legal frame-
works from the local to the river basin, watershed, or coastal landscape scale. The
Agency’s interventions furthermore work to build the political will and commitment
of countries to ensure both adequate delivery of water, sanitation, and hygiene serv-
ices and the sustainability and protection of the water and watershed resources and
ecosystems upon which these services depend, including lakes, reservoirs, rivers,
groundwater, and coastal/estuarine zones (see Box 3).

BOX 3—PROMOTING GOOD GOVERNANCE

Integrated river basin management, governance, and institutional strength-
ening has been the focus of efforts in Morocco’s Souss-Massa River Basin,
where USAID’s investment over 10 years has improved water resources man-
agement and developed a model for basin governance that can be replicated
throughout the country.

e In the Okavango River Basin in Southern Africa, a new USAID
transboundary activity will work to strengthen the capacity of the regional
river basin commission and participating governments to reform policies, im-
prove water management planning, and encourage more efficient utilization
of water resources among competing sectors. The project will develop the ca-
pacity of communities to manage water and ecological resources in a sustain-
able manner.

e A long-standing program in the 326,000-hectare Panama Canal Watershed
supports watershed and land use management to ensure efficient operation
of the Canal, protect biodiversity, and enhance livelihoods of residents. Insti-
tutional strengthening at the watershed scale is coupled with local govern-
ance support and promotion of best practices to maintain vegetative cover,
protect water quality, and strengthen protected areas management.

e In Jamaica, USAID is the leader on a ‘Ridge-to-Reef approach in target wa-
tersheds and coastal areas, focusing on reducing the impact of contamination
from agricultural runoff and nutrient-rich sewage effluent through interven-
tions for improved agricultural practices and watershed management, edu-
cation, and enforcement. The program utilizes a participatory governance ap-
proach to identify and prioritize interventions and has established extensive
stakeholder and community consultations to achieve local ownership and com-
mitment.

o In Indonesia, USAID has linked the delivery of services in water supply, sani-
tation and hygiene to upper watershed management and the maintenance of
the environmental services provided by intact systems. A focus on improved
health through integrated water supply and sanitation services, hygiene be-
havioral change, food security, and healthy ecosystems is undertaken through
the involvement of stakeholders in decision-making, the full engagement of
the public and private sectors, as well as the proper policy and enabling envi-
ronment for financial and environmental sustainability.

o USAID’s support to Romania replaces a centralized governance approach with
a participatory, demand-driven system for more sustainable water resources
management. Through participation in Water Users Associations (WUAs),
farmers in the Danube River Valley were trained in improved irrigation and
soil management practices. Ongoing training and technical assistance sup-
ports WUAs and relevant agencies with WUA organization, management, fi-
nancial administration, and operation and maintenance of irrigation systems.

e USAID has supported a worldwide program to improve integrated lake and
reservoir basin management, with pilot projects in India, Nicaragua,
Kyrgyzstan, Philippines, Armenia, Ethiopia, and Indonesia. The effort estab-
lished an international network of lake basin managers for increased aware-
ness and exchange of information. It also develops and distributes best man-
agement practices, develops and provides access to lake basin management
tools, and provides technical assistance for capacity building in select lake
basin communities and countries. Partners included LakeNet, the Inter-
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national Lake Environment Committee, the Japanese Prefecture of Shiga, the
World Bank, the Global Environment Facility, and lake managers and re-
searchers from over 25 countries.

Integrated water resources management is a major focus of USAID’s assist-
ance to Jordan and supports the effective use of reclaimed water, the pro-
motion of irrigation efficiency, the reduction of unaccounted-for municipal
water, and improved cost recovery. The Ministry of Water and Irrigation
(MWTI), with USAID support, has helped satisfy the rapidly growing demands
of communities, industries, and farmers in the face of very limited water re-
sources. As the leading donor in the water sector, USAID has provided a mix
of construction activities, technical assistance, and institutional strength-
ening.

Utilizing all financial resources from the public and private sectors is absolutely
necessary to address the enormous water challenges facing the developing world.
Access to clean drinking water and adequate sanitation in particular will only be-
come a reality through substantial private sector investment and public-private in-
vestments in the protection of water source areas. Mobilizing these resources is a
formidable challenge and will require significant legal and regulatory reforms and
interventions, credit enhancements, commercial advisors and managers, an enabling
public sector, and a public willing to pay market-based rates for water. USAID is
a global leader in promoting innovative models to leverage capital for water and
wastewater infrastructure through loan guarantees and other credit enhancements,
revolving funds, private sector partnerships, payments for environmental services,
and enhanced donor coordination (see Box 4).

BOX 4—UTILIZING ALL FINANCIAL RESOURCES

e In India, USAID used its Development Credit Authority (DCA) as a credit en-
hancement for the pooled financing of several municipal urban infrastructure
projects. DCA is a proven and effective tool that permits USAID to issue par-
tial loan guarantees to private lenders to achieve economic development objec-
tives, helping mobilize local capital in creditworthy but underserved markets.
In the state of Tamil Nadu, $6.4 million was made available to participating
municipalities, providing benefits to an estimated 593,000 people. The pooled
financing mechanism supported by DCA will provide investment funds to
small and medium urban local bodies (ULBs) to implement water and sanita-
tion projects, which will benefit low-income populations. USAID also used a
DCA guarantee to support the second pooled municipal bond issuance to im-
prove and expand provision of water